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Introduction 
 
 
I first met and heard Alan Parker speak, years 

ago at a Christian meeting in Louisville, Ky.  He 
is a lawyer who lives in Knoxville, Tennessee.  
Alan came to Louisville to deliver a ground 
breaking talk on the “Seven-Spirits of God”. As I 
was listening to Alan speak, I was overcome with 
wonderment, yet it was almost impossible for me to 
understand.  I thought to myself, “This message is 
too intellectual for me, so I think that I will 
excuse myself.” As I stood to leave, Alan stopped 
his talk.  He wasn’t even looking at me, but said 
to the audience, “I perceive from the Spirit that 
many of you think that what I am saying is too hard 
to understand.”  I immediately stopped in my 
tracts.  Then he went on to say, “This truth is not 
just for the intellectual, it is also for the 
simplest of God’s people.”  With that, I sat down 
to just humbly receive.  Several days later I was 
driving my daughter to school when the Spirit down-
loaded to me with perfect clarity and understanding 
what Alan was talking about.   

Since that time I have known how to receive the 
things of the Spirit by the simple act of opening 
myself up in child-like faith and just receive.  
Most of the time it bypasses my natural thinking at 
the time that I’m hearing it. However, I know the 
secret of Spirit impartation, and how later the 
light of the Spirit teaches me in my own terms what 
He wants me to know. It comes like lightening, with 
perfect clarity, and builds on what I already know.  

So, I ask you too as you read this booklet to 
just “soak in the Spirit” and receive what will 
clarify any foggy places with new wisdom and 
understanding.     

Who is this booklet for?  Well, anybody who 
will receive it. However, it will particularly 
speak to the weary; the broken hearted; the poor in 
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spirit, and those who are broken and bruised.  It 
has to be read by the Holy Spirit’s inspiration, 
and perceived by the “Mind of Christ”.  This 
message is not for those who are wise in their own 
understanding or who are trusting in their own 
rationale.  Bless all who dare to read and catch 
its glorious truth.  
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The Abundant Life 
Sylvia Pearce 

 
Abundant Life is the person of Christ, Himself; 
but before we can know this life of abundance, we 
have to know how we all died and were raised to 

LIFE in Christ, at the Cross. 
  

 Jesus said in John 10:10 that “The thief comes 

not, but for to steal, and to kill, and to destroy.  

I am come that they might have life and that they 

might have it more abundantly.”  Since Jesus came 

to give us His life more abundantly, then what 

exactly is this quality of life, and how do we get 

it?   

Most Christians are either living in the 

regrets of the past, or longing for a future event 

that will relieve them of all their misery. There 

is so much said about the blessed event of the 

second coming of Christ. I love thinking about it 
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as well, however, I’m not living longing for Him to 

come back in order to escape my unpleasant and 

painful circumstances.  On the contrary, I’m having 

too much fun finding Jesus’ Abundant Life right in 

the midst of my unpleasant circumstances to want to 

escape them.   

“Abundant Life” to me is Jesus in me, by faith, 

discovering the thrilling adventure and the joy and 

privilege of being a “living sacrifice” (Rom. 12:1) 

for others. Does this sound like I am going to 

extremes by saying I love finding the joy of 

experiencing Jesus right in the middle of all my 

circumstances?  The truth is that every Christian 

has the birth right to be able to experience “The 

Abundant Life of Jesus” in every place and at all 

times. 

   Most Christians think that “abundant life” 

means that when all is going well in their lives in 

some outer successful way, then they will have 

“abundant life.”  On the contrary, “Abundant Life” 

means in whatever state we find ourselves in, His 

life is there inside of us  providing for every 

need abundantly.   

 

Until we find joy and peace, instead of self-pity 

and escapism in the midst of our pain, we will 

never know what Paul saw when he wrote the 
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Philippians declaration:  “That I might know him 

and the power of his resurrection, and the 

fellowship of his sufferings” (Phil. 3:10). If we 

remember our history, Paul was in prison in Rome 

ready to be beheaded when he wrote this powerful 

statement. He also said in the same epistle that he 

had learn contentment in whatever state he found 

himself in, that is, whether being abased, or 

abounding (Phil 4:11-12). 

  

The point is that most of us don’t know how we can 

experience present tense satisfaction and 

completeness no matter what our circumstances may 

be.  We are either looking forward to another time 

when things will be better, or if we are not living 

in the future, we are regretting our past failures 

by focusing on all of our pitiful “IF ONLY” 

thoughts.   

 

The question is: “Have we Christians even heard the 

‘Rest of the Gospel’?” Do we Christians even know 

that there is present tense abundant life provided 

for us through the gospel? Don’t most of us think 

that this kind of victory is only available after 

our physical death? 

Sad to say, most of Christianity is confessing 

themselves to be just poor “saved, sinners” until 
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the day they die. I’ve got good news for you there 

is more to the gospel that you have probably heard. 

Most of the time the gospel’s benefits are 

presented to us as past deliverance of sins, with a 

future heavenly destination, but hardly do we 

understand the benefits proclaimed in the gospel 

for present tense deliverance.   

 

  My good friend, Dan Stone, wrote the book called 

“The Rest of the Gospel”."1 Dan’s excellent book 

clearly reveals the fullness of the gospel 

proclaimed in Paul’s epistles, that is, by the 

blood of Christ we are reconciled to God and have 

the forgiveness of our sins (Colossians 1:20; Romans 

3:25), which most Christians understand.   However, 

through the “body of Christ” we are also delivered 

daily from the power of sins dominion by His 

indwelling resurrected life and “divine nature” 

within us (Romans 5:10).   

THE CROSS 

The answer lies in the full meaning of the Cross of 

Christ.  The infinite depths and unfathomable 

riches of the Cross will forever be discovered and 

rediscovered throughout all eternity.  However, 

                                                 
1 Get THE REST OF THE GOSPEL by: Dan Stone at www.theliberatingsecret.org bookstore, or Christ, 
Our Life Ministries, Inc. ; PO Box 43268; Lou., Ky. 40253. 



 8

this booklet will be our attempt to bring to light 

some of the depths of its tremendous riches.  

 

When we say, “the Cross,” we do not merely mean the 

crucifixion of Christ. We mean, the death, the 

burial, the resurrection, and the ascension to the 

throne, as well as the glories vested to us 

believers by way of the Cross. The Cross is not 

specifically a line of teaching, it is not a 

department of truth, it is not just another message 

delivered, it is the center or hub of all gospel 

truth.  It is the basis, and the explanation of 

everything taught.  The Apostle Paul says, “I’m 

determined not to know any thing among you, save 

Jesus Christ and Him crucified”(I Corinthians 2:2).  

Paul knows nothing save the Cross, and neither 

should we.  

 

If Leviticus with all of its sacrifices, and its 

rivers of blood has any meaning, it means that God 

meets man on but one basis, and that is the basis 

of the Cross.  But why does God demand blood and 

death?  Is God sadistic?  Even Jesus told the Jews 

in John 10:17 that, “Therefore does my Father love 

me, because I lay down my life, that I might take 

it up again.”  So, God the Father loves the Son, 

because He lays down His life and dies and is 
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raised again. Could it be that the only way to 

resurrection life is through death?   This is 

absolutely true, there is no real life in the whole 

universe without the death of the Cross.    

 

Could it be that God the Father takes up the Cross 

Himself?  I believe we are getting closer to “the 

deep things of God” and the answer as to why God 

loves the Cross.  There is a Cross in the very 

heart of God!  The “Living” source of the whole 

universe comes out of a death to God’s own self 

potential of being for Himself alone. Therefore, 

all that we call LIFE is birthed out of the death 

to the potential of God being the very opposite of 

His chosen nature of self-giving love.  Am I saying 

that God could have been self-centered and just for 

Himself?  Yes, “Anything is possible with God”.  

Titus 1:2 and Heb. 6:18 says that it is impossible 

for God to lie, so He cannot lie. Since all things 

are possible for God, then how is it that the 

scripture says, “it is impossible for God to lie?”  

God had to have chosen not to be for Himself, 

therefore eternally closing the door to even the 

possibility of being a liar.   

 

Think about it, a liar is one who fearfully and 

deceitfully protects himself from being found out.  
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A liar loves darkness rather than light. A liar is 

someone whose only interest is for himself.  And 

basically a liar is a person who preserves himself 

at the expense of others, being motivated by self-

centeredness. The Bible says that God “cannot” be 

that kind of a Person. Therefore God said NO, ”I 

will not be for myself, I will be a total self-

giver God who lays my life down for my fallen 

creation.” That is why He is called a defenseless 

“Lamb who is slain before the foundation of the 

world” (Rev. 13:8).  

 

He is the one and only Person in the universe who 

said “no” to being for Himself and chose the way of 

the Cross by dying to the potential of self-getting 

thereby birthing into being His own nature of self-

giving love. That is why the Bible says that “God 

is love.”  He is and cannot be anything but 

unconditional agape love. 

 

Considering all the above, then God must have said 

an emphatic “NO” to being for Himself and said yes, 

to being an other lover.  Thus the words “cannot” 

and “impossible” denote that He is forever 

unchangeable and fixed in that decision.  So then, 

all that God can be is unconditional LOVE.  That 

makes God a SAFE God, and one who will only do what 
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is love and beneficial for you and one you can 

trust no matter what befalls you in life.  

 

Personhood means freedom of choice.  God did not 

create humans autonomous or independent beings like 

Himself. God is the only autonomous and independent 

person in the whole universe.  He is not depend, He 

is independent.  He is totally self-sustained.  

However, God created human beings to be derivative 

persons, able only to derive our existence from 

Him, and without the capacity to sustain our own 

existence independent from Him.  Although, He did 

create us in His own image out of His infinite 

freedom with the same capacity of choice. So, the 

purpose of our existence is to contain and express 

the Creator.   

 

Only persons have the royal capacity of choice 

between two alternatives.  Plants and animals do 

not have this royal capacity.  They are created as 

fixed servants without eternal choice yet 

fulfilling their God given purpose as plants and 

animals.   The question remains:  Will we created 

beings believe Satan lies and chose to be and to 

live for ourselves, as we all did in Adam? Or, will 

we receive the nature of Christ through Cross and 

live and be for others?  
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Life is birthed out of Death 

Since all life springs out of death, then that is 

why even nature testifies to this truth.  There is 

hardly a page in the book of nature which fails to 

emphasize the fact that all life springs out of 

death.  Not a tree, not a blossom, not a shrub, not 

a fruit, but what cost the death of a seed.  Just 

think of what we eat and what we wear—every plant, 

every animal which gives up its life, does it to 

give life to others.  Do they do it voluntarily?  

No, only Jesus can do that.  But I must say that 

there is something deep inside every living thing 

that knows it is being sacrificed for others, and 

therefore fulfilling a higher purpose for living.   

 

The Cross is the source all of LIVING transforming 

power in the universe. Paul says in I Corinthians 

1:18 that, “For the preaching of the Cross is to 

them that perish foolishness, but unto us which are 

saved, it is the power of God.”  The Cross is both 

the instrument of death as well as the source of 

all life. There has to be Calvary before there was 

Pentecost, and there has to be a Cross before there 

is a crown, for the power of Jesus’ resurrection is 

birthed out of the slow and agonizing death of the 

Cross. 
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Paul proclaims in Romans 8:18 that “the sufferings 

of this present time are not worthy to be compared 

with the glory that shall be revealed in us.”  This 

verse means that glory is always on the other side 

of suffering, and they are opposite ends of the 

same thing.  Consider a common pencil with one end 

being a point, causing you pain, while the other 

end is an eraser.  All suffering pierces us, but 

with the eye of faith we can see the glory at the 

other end and praise God even before He reveals it. 

My good friend, Helen Overly once said that “Praise 

removes the fear so faith can step in and declare 

the victory!” 

 

The Cross of Jesus has put to death all that Satan 

has stolen and ravished in us through the Fall as 

well as restored back to us all that was lost in 

Adam and even more.  For by the power of the Cross 

we are delivered, cleaned, healed, restored, 

regenerated, redeemed, reconciled, justified, 

sanctified, and glorified. The metamorphic power of 

the Cross has transformed us both spiritually and 

genetically from the old creation, in Adam, to the 

new creation, in Christ.  The Cross delivers us 

from the powers of darkness in Satan, and 

translates us into the light kingdom of the 
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Son“(Col. 1:13), that through death he might destroy 

him that had the power of death, that is the devil; 

and deliver them who through fear of death were all 

their lifetime subject to bondage” (Hebrews 2:14).   

 

In the Cross, all the cause and nature of 

separation from God was destroyed, and in Christ’s 

resurrection our restoration and union with God is 

perfected.  The Cross brings us into living union 

and oneness with God.   

 

The Cross is also the great separator or divider.  

It is sword of the Spirit which separates the old 

man (Satan in us) from the new man (Christ in us) 

(Rom. 6:6); it separates indwelling Sin (Romans 

7:17) from Christ who indwells us and is the real 

us (Galatians 2:20);  it discerns the lie from the 

truth; and soul thoughts and feelings, from spirit 

realities; it divides fleshly self-effort from the 

Spirit walk of faith (Hebrews 4:12); it separates 

independent-self (who we are not) from the unified 

self (who we really are) (Rom. 7:17) and on and on.  

 

The Cross’s purpose is to separate, then cleanse 

and restores.   What we want to underline is the 

revelation that the Cross separates us from this 

world (Gal 6:14); from the misuse of the flesh 
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(Gal. 5:24); from Satan’s authority, and his 

jurisdiction (Col. 2:15).  The Cross then reunites 

mankind to Christ, who is the power of New Life, 

and regaining man’s lost paradise. 

 

As Col. 2:11 says, “We are circumcised with the 

circumcision not made with hands”. Since Spiritual 

circumcision happened at The Cross, then  

circumcision is working in our lives today. The 

Cross wields death to what is not (false fleshly 

realities), and life to what is (all that we are in 

Christ).  

 

The Cross is the intercessory principle that we 

walk by, for Jesus told us to “take up our Cross 

and follow him” (Matthew 16:24). He also told us if 

any man does not bear His Cross he cannot be His 

disciple (Luke 14:27).  Pretty strong, but it shows 

the seriousness of operating the Cross in our daily 

lives, instead of walking in the ways and tensions 

of the flesh which lead to death.  

 

“You are dead,” so the bible declares to us in 

Colossians 3:3--your life is hid with Christ in 

God.  Consider yourself dead to the misuse of your 

bodily members Colossians goes on to declare.  Stop 

lying…stop declaring the lie about yourself.  Know 
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that you have already put off the “old man” with 

his deeds. That happened at the Cross. Did you hear 

that!  You have already died and put off the deeds 

of the flesh.  Consider it so, because according to 

your faith you are made whole.  But also consider 

it true that you have already put on the “New Man” 

who is renewed after the image of Him who created 

you.  You are whole, complete, and lacking nothing.  

That is what the Cross has done for you.  

 

The shortest distance between two points is a 

straight line.  The shortest distance to the road 

full of glory is also a straight line. It is when 

we walk right straight through our pain and 

suffering, that we can discover resurrection glory 

on the other side.  Yet we tend to avoid it, fear 

it, fight it, or fake it, instead.  Therefore, if 

you dare embrace your pain, your negatives, and 

your crosses, you will discover that the power of 

the positive is hidden in the negative.  You will 

also discover that the way to glory is through 

suffering (Romans 8:18). And as we embrace the 

pain, our obedience of faith will lead to the 

victory promised to us by our Lord.  

The Blood of Christ, and the Body of 

Christ 
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The bible in Colossians 1:20-22 declares that 

there are two aspects of the Cross.  It says, 

“Having made peace through the blood of His Cross, 

by Him, to reconcile all things unto Himself.”  

Then in verse 22 it says, “In the body of His flesh 

through death to present you holy and unblameable 

and unreproveable in His sight.”  The Romans 

epistle also unfolds its revelation of the blood of 

Christ, and the body of Christ.  The first five 

chapters present to us salvation by faith and the 

forgiveness of our sins by the blood of Christ 

(Romans 3:25; 5:9), while Romans 6-8 presents the 

provision of the bodily death and resurrection of 

Christ (Romans 7:4).  

The blood of Christ cleanses us from our sins 

and delivers us from “the spirit of error” as well 

as satisfies God’s justice. Through the body of 

Christ the human is satisfied by delivering us from 

the indwelling the old nature, thereby daily saving 

us from sin’s dominion. The Bible clearly says 

that, “Much more [certainly], now  that we are 

reconciled, that we shall be saved (daily delivered 

from sins’ dominion) through His [resurrection] 

life” (Romans 5:10-Amp).   Wow, what a Gospel. 

 Let us now consider more clearly both 

provisions of the Cross.  First we will look at the 

precious blood of Christ.  Our God meets us in our 
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fallen and blinded condition and offers us the 

provision of Christ’s precious blood for the 

forgiveness of our sins.  

What we have no comprehension of is, that the 

sins in the unbeliever are the actions or outer 

manifestations of a indwelling sinful nature, or 

what the Bible calls “the old man”.   It is Satan, 

“The god of this world hath blinded the minds of 

them who believe not” (II Cor. 4:4).  Our blinded 

minds have made us to be appearance minded and 

therefore all we can recognize is the outer sins 

that we have commented. What we don’t see nor 

understanding is the inner condition producing the 

sins. We don’t know and cannot see that it is 

really Satan, “the spirit of error” (I John 4:6) 

manifesting himself through us producing the very 

sins we are doing (Eph. 2:2-3).   

All we know is that, “I have sinned; I am 

guilty of sin; I need forgiveness; I need a 

Savior,” and rightly so: we are guilty sinners, and 

we are in need of a Savior. However we are 

unknowingly cooperating with the “spirit of error” 

and are manifesting the deadly fruit of the tree of 

the knowledge of good and evil.   

I see Wisdom of God not revealing the secrets 

of sin’s hidden producer to us too soon.  If 

unbelievers knew that it was really the spirit of 
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Satan who was working in them (Eph. 2:1-3), producing 

sin through them, then they might try to justify 

themselves and sidestep true heart repentance.  

 

The Last Will and Testament of Jesus 

Christ 

  Everyone knows that when a family member dies, 

he leave his nearest of kind an inheritance, but 

the inheritance is only received after the reading 

of the dead person’s Will.  We Christians have an 

inheritance from Jesus, our older brother. But, as 

we all know, he had to die before the Will could be 

effective. And we the recipients had to receive the 

promise of the inheritance by faith.  

  It was not for himself that the Son of 

Man went through the Cross to the grave and then to 

the throne in a glorious resurrection.  It was for 

man.  It was as man. It was man.  “Ye are dead,” 

writes Paul in Colossians “and your life is hid 

with Christ in God.” What happened to Christ, 

happened to man potentially; to the believer 

actually, when he enters in by faith. When we 

accept this co-crucifixion with Christ, it is the 

job of the Holy Spirit to make the victory the 

supreme fact of our lives as well as an unshakable 

reality in our experience. 



 20

The New Covenant or the BLOOD covenant of Christ is 

what we would call today, “A Last Will and 

Testament.”  Through His death, all who receive 

Him, are promised the legal right to inherited all 

that He is. Actually Romans 8:17 says that, “…if 

children of God, then heirs; heirs of God, and 

joint-heirs with him, that we may be also glorified 

together.”   

 

The first condition of the Will is to be a family 

member or a blood-bought born-again child of God. 

The second condition of the Will is that the 

“testator” must be dead. “For where a testament is, 

there must also of necessity be the death of the 

testator.  For a testament is only in effect after 

men are dead: otherwise it is of no strength at all 

while the testator liveth” (Hebrews 9:16-17).  

Therefore, “without the shedding of the blood” (the 

death of Jesus Christ), there is no remission for 

sins” (Hebrews 9:22). If there is no death, there is 

no remission of sins and no inheritance. The third 

condition is that the inheritance must be received 

by the legal heir or family member. 

 

 Let us look at what we as Christians have 

inherited through this blood covenant?  The Bible 

proclaims that: “we have redemption through his 
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blood, the forgiveness of sins” (Eph. 1:7);  we have 

peace with God, “through the blood of his Cross” 

(Col. 1:20);“we are elect through sanctification of 

the Spirit unto obedience and sprinkling of the 

blood of Jesus Christ” (I Peter1:2); we are redeemed 

by “the precious blood of Christ” (I Peter 1:19); we 

are cleansed daily by “the blood Jesus Christ” (I 

John 1:7); and we are “washed from our sins in His 

own blood” (Rev. 1:5).  

 

Now we sing a new song unto our God “for thou was 

slain, and hast redeemed us to God by thy blood out 

of every kindred, and tongue, and people, and 

nation; and hast made us unto our God, kings and 

priest; and we shall reign on the earth” (Rev. 9-10).  

 

So, there is saving power and deliverance in the 

blood of Christ for the forgiveness of our sins. 

Many Christian songs are written with the blood of 

Jesus in mind. One that comes to my mind and is one 

of my personal favorites is “There is Power in the 

Blood.”  Yet, has there ever been a song written 

called “There is Power in the Body Death?” Or has  

much at all been taught on the “Body Death?”  I 

believe the reason that not much has been written 

about the bodily death of Christ is because it is 

hardly known nor understood by the Christian world.   
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Consider the communion table for a moment.  There 

is wine representing Christ’s blood, and then there 

is bread representing Christ’s body.  We are taught 

truth concerning the blood (wine), but hardly ever 

do we hear teaching on the body (bread) of Christ. 

I’ve heard that it represents Christ’s broken body 

and so it does, but what does this really mean and 

what provision in the body death is there for us 

Believers today? 

 

There is powerful provisional deliverance in the 

bodily death of Christ. The body death delivers us 

from the root cause  and power of sin.  Christ 

delivers us from our slavery to Satan, the one who 

not only enslaves us to sin (Rom. 6:20), but is also 

the one who produces sins through us.   

 

We were all born with a self-centered satanic 

spirit (I Peter 3:19); Christ’s bodily death delivers 

us from indwelling sin which is Satanic. The blood 

of Christ covers the product of sin, which are 

sins; while the bodily death replaces the producer 

of sin, thereby totally delivering us from sins 

dominion. We were vessels of Satan/sin and now 

through the Cross we are vessels containing 
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Christ/righteousness.  The Gospel is an exchange of 

Gods.    

  

The Bible declares that through the body of Christ, 

you are “dead to sin” (Rom. 6:2).  Dead to sin? What 

does that mean, when none of us feel dead to sin? 

And when and how did we die to sin?   First of all, 

we need to understand what the word “SIN” means 

from the Bible’s perspective.  E. W. Bullinger, a 

Greek scholar and theologian, says that: 

 “sin is not merely however, the quality 

of an action, but a principle manifesting 

itself in the activity of the subject, 

“The man of sin,” (II Thes 2:3) being the 

personal embodiment of sin.” 

Sin in Romans 6-8 and II Corinthians 5:21 is 

rendered a noun and is therefore a person. 

Sin is personified in these Romans verses:  Mr. Sin 

is a person who can reign (Romans 5:21); who can 

master people (Romans 6:14); who can deceive and kill 

people (Romans 7:11); who can dwell within people and 

make them do things against their will (Romans 

7:17&20).  Sin is quite alive (Romans 7:9) and 

exceedingly active; so it must be Satan, the evil 

one, dwelling, acting, and working in fallen 

mankind. Therefore, sin is a person (Satan) I call 

him Mr. Sin (I John 3:8). 
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In Genesis 4:6-7, the Lord addresses Cain, “Why are 

you angry?  Why is your face downcast?  If you do 

what is right, will you not be accepted?  But if 

you do not do what is right, sin is crouching at 

the door; it desires to have you, but you must 

master it.”  Here again sin is personified.  The 

NIV study Bible says:  “The Hebrew word for 

crouching is the same as an ancient Babylonian word 

referring to an evil demon crouching at the door of 

a building to threaten the people inside.  Sin may 

thus be pictured here as just such a demon waiting 

to pounce on Cain—it desires to have him.” The 

Genesis 4:7 use of the word “Sin crouching at the 

door,” is therefore synonymous with the word “sin” 

in Romans 6-8—it is a personification and different 

from the word “sins” which is the very action of 

the person.  

 Why do I need a new 

Nature/Producer? 

We know that our sins (the produce) are forgiven by 

the blood of Christ, but the question is: Who is 

the producer of good and who is the producer of 

evil?  If I think I am, that is, the human me is 

the producer of good and evil, then why do I need a 

Savior if I can produce my own righteousness 
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(good)? And why do I need the Holy Spirit if I‘m 

the power not to produce my own sins?  Isn’t that 

me trying to be my own Holy Spirit and my own 

Savior?  

 

We want Jesus to forgive the product of sin which 

are manifest  sins…But “I am the producer of good 

and I am the one doing my own evil, thank you”.  

This is Satan’s pride that keeps us from humbling 

ourselves to receive the truth.  Who is the 

PRODUCER of good, and who is the PRODUCER of evil?  

If it is ME, then  I’m in trouble because I have to 

work hard to improve myself as well as work hard to 

keep myself from all evil and then work hard to do 

the righteousness, at least while everyone is 

looking.  What a huge hypocritical trap!!   

 

I’m trying to take God’s place. We probably don’t 

think of it that way, but that is exactly what we 

are doing. The creation is trying to take the place 

of the Creator-God, Himself.  Isn’t that what the 

Apostle Paul is saying in Romans 1:25, “Who changed 

the truth of God into a lie, and worshipped and 

served the creature (creation) more than the 

Creator, who is blessed forever, Amen”?  We don’t 

think of trying to be like God as worshipping the 
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created form more than God, do we?  But having hope 

and faith in oneself is flesh worship.  Only God is 

good, not man nor creation, nor angelic being nor 

any form of the creation, for it is ONLY the 

Creator that is good, Jesus said it, “Why callest 

thou me good? None is good save one, that is God” 

(Luke 18:19). WOW!  This doesn’t give me any wiggle 

room! 

 

The Apostle Paul saw this truth in Romans 7: 18 

when he said, “I know that in me dwelleth no good 

thing…” In other words, the human Paul could not 

produce one good thing in and of himself.  The 

previous verse 17 declares that the human wasn’t 

the one who produced the evil either.   

 

This was a huge shock because we have all been 

deceived to believe (Rev. 12:9; I John 5:19) that the 

human has some good in itself.  Actually, through 

the Fall we fell away from loving God to loving 

ourselves.  Man turned in on himself, becoming self 

infatuated and thus becoming himself the center of 

his own universe. He seeks our own glory; 

determined to have our own way, as we trample God’s 

plan and glory under foot. Therefore, it is 

extremely hard to see that there is nothing good at 

all in fallen mankind.  It is not the bad-self that 
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is hardest to see and deny, it is the pharisaical 

good self.  

 

The perfect pattern, Jesus never contained His own 

goodness.  He was the vessel that contained his 

Father’s goodness, and not his own.  Here is what 

Jesus said of Himself: “The Son can do nothing of 

himself, and of my own self I can do nothing” (John 

5:19&30). Do we think that we are greater than Jesus 

who could do nothing of Himself? It seems that most 

of us might not think we are greater than Jesus, 

but we act like it by trying to do our own 

goodness. 

 

Look at the biblical proof that Jesus didn’t do His 

own goodness:   He didn’t bear his own witness (John 

5:31-33); He didn’t come in His own name (John 5:43); 

He didn’t do His own will (John 6:38); He didn’t live 

His own life (John 6:57); He didn’t teach His own 

doctrine (7:16); He didn’t have His own judgments 

(John 8:16); He didn’t seek His own glory (John 8:50); 

He didn’t honor Himself (John 8:54); He did speak His 

own words (John 12:49-50); and He didn’t do His own 

works (John 14:10). Jesus lived from the life of 

another and never lived from his own life. If He 

had, he would have sinned.  
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That is shocking but by Jesus trying to be His own 

goodness He would be trying to take His Father’s 

place who is the only good.  Jesus would have done 

what the first Adam did, and what Satan tried to do 

at his fall. Although, Satan’s fall was permanent 

and not redeemable, while Adam’s fall is thankfully 

redeemable.   

 

Here is what Satan tried to do: “I will ascend into 

heaven, I will exalt my throne above the stars of 

God; I will sit also upon the mount of the 

congregation, in the sides of the north; I will 

ascend-above the heights of the clouds; I will be 

like the most High” (Isaiah 14:12-14).  The created 

form trying to be like the Creator is the original 

sin and it is the sin that dwells in the memory of 

the Christian whose mind is not renewed to the 

truth of who he is and it is what will cause us 

Christians to keep on trying to be good.   

 

God is the only Producer of goodness, 

righteousness, power, peace, Wisdom and not me. 

That is why the Bible says that, Christ in you is 

the only hope of glory (Col. 1:27). No other hope 

than the Holy Spirit producing His fruits through 

us will justify us, sanctify us, and eventually 

glorify us at the end. 
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However, the opposite is also true, Satan is the 

only producer of evil, Here is what the Bible says: 

“He that committeth sin is of the devil for the 

devil sinneth from the beginning…” (I John 3:8). Then 

this same thought is expanded in verse 12 of I John 

3, “Not of Cain who was of that wicked one, and 

slew his brother”. Jesus said it to the Pharisees 

in John 8:44, “You are of your father the devil, 

and the lust of your father you do…” The Pharisees 

were not doing their own lust; they were doing the 

lust of their Father, Satan.  

 

OK, then who is the producer of evil, is it you? 

Then sure enough, you are up a creek without a 

paddle, your life will be nothing but a struggle 

trying to keep yourself pure and righteous. Would 

you consider that you are trying to be God?  Isn’t 

that way too hard anyway? 

 

The human form is created to be a receiver, not a 

producer. If the human form can produce its own 

evil, then there is a strong possibility that the 

human form can produce it own righteousness.  Then 

we are back to not needing a Savior again.   
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I will say that most Spirit-filled Christians won’t 

really take the credit for their righteousness, but 

they will take the credit for their own sins.2  

What I am proposing is that we do not do our own 

righteousness (Gal. 2:20), nor do we do our own sins 

either (Rom. 7:17).  The Human is not the PRODUCER of 

either. The human is a vessel, branch, temple, 

wife, and body, and therefore not the producer of 

good or evil. 

Christ in Me Replaces Satan in Me 

“All talk about victory with first a 

thorough recognition of God’s basis for 

the Christian’s victory, is a hoax.  

Victory which does not spring from the 

Calvary victory must eventually fail as 

when a poor tire is punctured.  ‘Thanks be 

to God, which giveth us the victory 

through our Lord Jesus Christ (I Cor. 15:57).  

Victory is as much a gift as is 

forgiveness. God laid on Him not only our 

sins but also our sinful nature that it 

might be undone.  The old man dies and the 

new creation comes alive (Gal. 2:20).  God 

not only put away guilt in the redemption 

of His holy Son, but the authority of 

Satan, the source of man’s sin and guilt, 

                                                 
2 Read Chapter 4 – Romans 7 (What is wrong with Me?). 
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was forever annulled (Heb. 2:14).  It was 

not only reconciliation which by the blood 

of the Cross was wrought – for God was in 

Christ reconciling the world unto Himself 

– it was the whole system of evil which 

Scripture sums up in global fashion which 

it speaks of “this present evil world” 

that was overthrown.”3   

 

How did we die to sin/Satan? All Believers are 

actually “in Christ” (John 14:20)! Then who and what 

does it means to be “in Christ”?  Every born again 

Christian is judicially and well as organically in 

union with Christ and He in union with us (John 

14:20).  

 

The Bible says that all born again people were in 

union with Christ at the Cross when God the Father 

reconciled the world unto himself whether we are 

aware of it or not (II Corinthians 5:19).   All born-

again believers are presently in Christ , but were 

also “in Christ” 2000 years ago at His crucifixion 

(Romans 6:3); We were “in Christ” when He was buried 

(Colossians 2:12); We were “in Christ” when He came out 

of the grave (Eph. 2:5); and we are “in Christ” as He 

was enthroned Lord of  Heaven ( I Cor. 2:8 & Eph. 1:20-

                                                 
3 Forever Triumphant by F. J. Huegel Page 36 
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21); Lord of earth (Isa. 66:1); Lord of the Cross; 

Lord of the grave; Lord of Hell (Acts 2:31); Lord of 

resurrection, and Lord over His ascended position 

far above all principalities and powers (Eph. 1:21 & 

2:5-6); and finally we are “in Christ” as He is 

crowned Lord of all ( Gal. 4:1b & Revelation 17:14). 

 

Do we see what being “in Christ” really means?  It 

means that at the Cross we were delivered from the 

very powers of darkness (Col. 1:13); from being dead 

in trespasses and sins (Eph.2:1); from the slavery of 

sin (Rom. 6:17); from the fear of death (Heb. 2:15); 

from the “spirit of error” (I John 4:6); from the 

fatherhood of Satan (John 8:44), and through Christ’s 

resurrection you were translated us into the 

kingdom of God’s dear Son (Col. 1:13).  

 

Do we really get it? How can we grasp such a high 

and lofty and awesome inheritance?  It is just as 

simple as receiving it like a little child, even 

without first trying to understand it. Spirit 

understanding gradually comes after our “obedience 

of faith”, but never before faith. Simply receive 

it, and it is yours. You affirm it and God Himself 

will confirm it in you. 
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Since we were in Christ at His crucifixion, then 

what happened at the Cross?  II Corinthians 5:21 

says, “For He hath made Him to be sin for us, who 

knew no sin, that we might be made the 

righteousness of God in Him.”  God the Father made 

Christ Jesus sin, on our behalf, in order that we 

might be made the righteousness of God.  Christ did 

the work of the Cross in history, in order that we 

might simply receive and appropriate the benefits 

of that finished work today. Then by the miracle of 

the Holy Spirit, know that we know, that Christ is 

our righteousness.  

I know, we all feel like we need to do something to 

deserve it or repay the debt that Jesus paid for 

us. Everything in God is always just simply 

received by faith.  Sometimes simple faith is too 

hard to do.  However, the Bible says that “without 

faith, it is impossible to please God (Hebrews 11:6)…”  

So why argue with God. 

 

The Next question must be, how could the Son of God 

be made sin, and why?  What does it mean, “He was 

made sin?”  The sacrificial Lamb of God was made 

sin, the sum total of what we humans BECAME through 

Adam’s Fall (Rom. 5:12), in order that we who believe 

might be made the righteousness of Christ.   
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Through the Fall, mankind became sin-soaked 

satanic-indwelt humanity, “You hath he quickened 

who were dead in trespasses and sins: Wherein in 

times past you walked according to the course of 

this world, according to the prince of the power of 

the air, the SPIRIT that now, worketh IN the 

children of disobedience:  Among whom also we all 

had our conversation in times past in the lusts of 

our flesh, fulfilling the desires of the flesh and 

of the mind; and were by nature the children of 

wrath, even as others” (Eph. 2:2-3).   

 

There is no way that man can deliver himself even 

though throughout history he has tried.  Trying to 

be right with God by sidestepping the Cross of 

Christ has always been man’s problem.  That is why 

there are many religions that claim God, yet 

without the Spirit of Christ history will repeat 

itself over and over again.   It will be Cain who 

may be newly clad in religious robes, but 

underneath it is the devil in Cain (I John 3:12) 

behind the scene still trying to kill his genuinely 

righteous brother, Abel.  There is no salvation, 

nor is there any such righteousness apart from the 

sacrificial “blood and body” of Jesus Christ.  
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We all needed to be delivered from this insidious 

fallen condition. Therefore, God the Father, made 

Jesus, who knew no personal sin to be made Mr. Sin 

for us, representing us, in order that we might be 

made Christ-indwelt humanity.  That’s why the Bible 

says, that “Christ in you” (Col. 1:27) is our only 

salvation and the only hope of glorification.   

 

The simply gospel is that at the Cross we humans 

had an exchange of natures, that is a self-centered 

satanic nature for an other-love, Christ-centered 

nature. At the Cross we “…HAVE PUT OFF the old man 

with his deeds; and HAVE PUT ON the new man, which 

is renewed in knowledge after the image of him that 

created him” (Col. 3:9-10).  We exchanged sinful 

unrighteousness, for the righteousness of Christ 

(Phil. 3:9). What man could not do for himself, Christ 

did for us and as us.  WOW, what a Savior! 

 

The Body of Christ 

Think about this:  Why the body of Christ?  A body 

is a vessel, or the dwelling place for a spirit to 

manifests itself.  Through the Fall, all of mankind 

became saturated with a satanic spirit. (Eph. 2:1-3). 
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Satan captured our human spirit, our human soul and 

our human body (Rom. 6:17). That is why the Bible 

says that Christ came to save us to the uttermost 

(Heb. 7:25); spirit, soul, and body (I Thes. 5:23) and He 

did it by destroying the works of the devil in 

mankind (I John 3:8).   

 

I will reiterate:  How did Jesus destroy the works 

of the devil? “God was in Christ reconciling the 

world unto himself, not imputing their trespasses 

unto them…”; “For he hath made him to be SIN for 

us, who knew no sin; that we might be made the 

righteousness of God in him” (II Cor. 5:19 & 21). The 

word SIN in this verse is a NOUN or a person and 

not a verb or action word. The word “sin” couldn’t 

be rendered a verb, or action, because Jesus never 

committed any active sins “who knew no sin”. Then 

“he was made SIN” must mean that He took on 

mankind’s sinful nature so that man might inherit 

Jesus’ righteous nature.  The Cross of Christ was 

an exchange of natures.  

 

How did it happen? God poured Satan’s spirit into 

Jesus’ body, for He was made Sin’s root (old 

satanic nature) as well as its fruit which are sins 

deadly consequences.  
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When I am teaching and illustrating the glories of 

the Cross, I like to have a cup in my hand. Jesus’ 

body was a container (cup) and God the Father 

poured sin into His sinless body and He was made 

sin on our behalf and died.  When He died the sin 

spirit came out of His body, therefore, all those 

who put their faith in Him were delivered from the 

“old man” (Rom. 6:6), that is the indwelling spirit 

of Sin (Rom. 6:2). And likewise, in Christ’s 

resurrection, God filled the cup with the Holy 

Spirit and raised Him from the dead.  Therefore all 

Believers were raised with Him (Rom. 6:5); were made 

“New Creatures” (II Cor. 5:17); and also were made His 

righteousness (Phil 3:9-10). 

 

Is this offensive to you?  We don’t like to think 

of Jesus being made Sin. But don’t we realize that 

LOVE deems it necessary.  How so?  A deliverer has 

to be made like the ones he is to deliver. God had 

to be incarnate in human flesh (John 1:14). Animal 

sacrifices couldn’t take away sin, nor deliver 

persons in bondage to Satan.  It took a sinless 

human to deliver the human race, and only the 

perfect man Jesus, the Son of God, who is God 

Himself, could qualify to be the deliverer. 

“Forasmuch then as the children are partakers of 

flesh and blood, he also himself likewise took part 
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of the same; that through death he might destroy 

him that had the power of death, that is, the 

devil; and DELIVER THEM who through fear of death 

were all their lifetime subject to bondage” (Heb. 

2:14-15). 

 

We also need to understand what death means from 

the biblical standpoint.  Death does not mean 

annihilation, it means  separation. When your 

spirit separates from your body, you are dead.  

Your spirit goes one place and your body another.  

 

The day Jesus died all of humanity was separated 

from its hellish bondages as well as sin’s deadly 

consequences (Rom. 6:2). The satanic spirit left 

Jesus’ body and He died.  Jesus had beforehand 

prophesied: “Now is the judgment of this world, now 

shall the prince of this world be cast out” (John 

12:31).  Cast out of what, or whom? When the sin 

soaked spirit of Satan departed from Jesus’ body, 

sin and death were defeated and Satan’s reign and 

dominion in mankind was conquered. Yet, Christ’s 

death was not enough to completely restore us as 

“New Creatures.”  There had to be more!!  

 

When Jesus died, the satanic spirit departed from 

him delivering mankind, but Christ’s divine Spirit 
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and divine soul went to Hades while his body was 

still in the tomb. Why am I using the word “Hades” 

instead of Hell?  Bible students know well that 

Hades is the Old Testament’s place of waiting for 

both the righteous as well as the unrighteous.  

According to the parable of the rich man and 

Lazarus (Luke 16:19-31), Hades, being the same word as 

the Hebrew word “Sheol,” is the place provided for 

the dead before Christ’s resurrection and 

ascension. According to the parable there was “a 

great gulf fixed” dividing the abode of the saved 

and the lost. One side is where the believers 

rested in peace and found comfort in Abraham’s 

bosom, while on the other side, the unbelievers 

live in the hellish torment.  

 

The day Christ died, His Spirit man went to this 

place called “Hades” to do two things:  First to 

show all satanic principalities and powers that His 

death had triumphed and spoiled their claim on 

mankind (Col. 2:15), and to openly mock Satan for his 

attempt to destroy the Son of God, demonstrating 

that the very attempt was Christ’s’ trump card to 

destroy Satan’s power of death over mankind (Col. 

2:15 & Heb. 2:14).  
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Secondly, Jesus went to “Hades” to raise Abraham 

with all his believing “seed” to heaven prepared 

for them.  Ephesians 4:8-10 says, “When He ascended 

up on high, he led captivity captive, and gave 

gifts unto men. Now that he ascended, what is it 

but that he also descended first into the lower 

parts of the earth?  He that descended is the same 

also that ascended up far above all heavens, that 

He might fill all things.”  Our Champion and King, 

Christ Jesus Himself, opened the Heavenly Gates 

ushering the Old Testament believers into the very 

presence of God.   

 

But wait a minute, how can He raise fallen mankind 

out of Hades and into the heavenly presence of God.  

Aren’t all believers justified by His resurrection 

(Romans 4:25)?  Let us go back to the tomb before the 

resurrection: according to the scriptures, our 

humanity as well as all of redeemed mankind, both 

past, present, and future, are still in Jesus’ body 

in the tomb (Rom. 6:3).  We died, and we were buried 

there with Christ  (Rom. 6:6).  Through Jesus’ death 

we are now released from Satan’s “spirit of error,” 

but unless Jesus is raised from the dead, we will 

remain dead with Him in the tomb (I Cor. 15:17).  
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The glory of our Salvation is in the strength of 

Christ’s’ resurrection. By the power of God’s 

(Shekinah) Glory, the Spirit released Jesus from 

Hades (Acts 2:26-27), and the Holy Spirit came inside 

of His dead body and raised Him from the tomb, and 

we with Him (Eph. 2:6).   

 

Jesus couldn’t get Himself out of hell, but praise 

the Lord, “Christ was raised up from the dead by 

the Glory of the Father” (Romans 6:4) and all the 

“redeemed world” with him (II Corinthians 5:19).  

     

This one divine sacrifice has birthed a new species 

of human beings into existence. These “New 

Creatures” are justified, sanctified, glorified 

(Rom. 8:30) and therefore perfected forever (Heb. 10:14) 

by this one act of sacrifice which was followed by 

the Father’s faithfulness when He raised Him from 

the dead.  

 

Through the new birth, Christ joined Himself to our 

spirit (I Cor. 6:17); He is sanctifying and saving our 

souls (Psalms 49:15); and He will save our bodies 

(Romans 8:23). Christ, our God has “delivered us from 

so great a death; and doth deliver; in whom we 

trust that he will yet deliver us” (II Cor. 1:10).  

Glory to God. 
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Again I must say, that “what happened to Christ 

happened to man potentially; to the believer 

actually, when he enters in by faith”. The one 

condition is that man must personally take this 

great inheritance by faith - just like the Children 

of Israel had to possess the Promise Land, and 

didn’t because of unbelief.  We have that same 

potential of not entering in too.  We can study the 

Cross, know how it all works, and be able to teach 

and preach it without really personally taking it 

by faith. It will be nothing to you unless you 

enter in by faith, but the devil will try his best 

to prevent you.  “Be not afraid nor dismayed by 

reason of this great multitude; for the battle is 

not yours but God’s.  Ye shall not need to fight in 

this battle; see yourselves stand ye still; and see 

the salvation of he Lord with you” (II Chron. 

20:15&17).   

 

The unabridged book, Destined for the Throne, by 

Paul E. Billheimer Is the clearest presentation I 

know on this subject:  

 

“As sons of God, begotten by Him, 

incorporating into their fundamental being 

and nature the very “genes” of God, they 



 43

rank above all other created beings and 

are elevated to the most sublime height 

possible short of becoming members of the 

Trinity itself.  Although, Christ is the 

unique and only begotten Eternal Son, yet 

He does not retain His glory for Himself 

alone for He has declared, “The glory 

which thou gavest me, I have given them” 

(John 17:22).  Therefore, the redeemed 

will share His glory, His rulership, and 

His dominion as truly responsible princes 

of the Realm.”4 

 

Let me clear up any misunderstanding here.  The 

whole human race has the possibility of becoming 

Sons of God, by virtue of the provision provided.  

But only those who “receive Him to them gave he 

power to become the Son of God, even to them that 

believe on His name” (John 1:12).  I am saying this 

lest any would think that I am advocating, 

“Ultimate and Universal Reconciliation.”  No, I am 

not.  The only ones that truly are reconciled are 

those who have “received Him” (John 1:12). They alone 

are the sons of God. Whoever does not receive Him 

refuses the provision provided and suffers the 

damning consequences. 

                                                 
4 Destined for the Throne; by Paul Billheimer 
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Miss Bertha, a missionary from Cowpens, SC couldn’t 

love the Chinese to whom she was called by the Lord 

to minister. She cried out to the Lord to send her 

someone who could tell her truth.  The Lord did, 

and Miss Bertha did business with God.  This is 

what she said:  “The Lord knows, I know, and the 

devil knows that I’ve swapped lives with Jesus 

Christ.” Swapping Lives is exchanging your life for 

the LIFE of Christ.  This is receiving eternal 

life. 

 

Jesus said, “if any man will come after me, he must 

denies himself and takes up his cross and follows 

me. For whosoever will save his life shall lose it; 

and whosoever will lose his life for my sake shall 

find it” (Matt. 16:24-25). In others words, Christ 

was saying, “Man cannot be a partake of My Mind, My 

Spirit, My Life and My Nature and therefore cannot 

know Me unless he denies himself.” If a person 

lives from his own mind, his own spirit, and his 

own life, even though he can explain away by his 

own understanding all he knows of God, he knows 

nothing.  He will only hear about the treasures of 

the Kingdom instead of entering into the possession 

and enjoyment of them.   It is only when we partake 

and possess Him as our Life, as our mind, and as 
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our nature, can we have eternal life, for He is 

that Life (John 17: 3), and “life more Abundant”. 

 

Let me sum up this chapter by quoting something by 

Martin Luther that explains the marriage exchange: 

 

“The incomparable benefit of faith is that 

it unites the soul with Christ as a bride 

is united with her bridegroom. By this 

mystery, as the Apostle teaches, Christ 

and the soul become one flesh. And if they 

are one flesh and there is between them a 

true marriage--indeed the most perfect of 

all marriages, since human marriages are 

but poor examples of this one true 

marriage -- it follows that everything 

they have they hold in common, the good as 

well as the evil. Accordingly, the 

believing soul can boast and glory in 

whatever Christ has as though it were its 

own, and whatever the soul has Christ 

claims as his own. Let us compare these 

and we shall see inestimable benefits. 

Christ is full of grace, life, and 

salvation, while the soul is full of sins, 

death, and damnation. Now let faith come 

between them and sins, death, and 
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damnation will be Christ's, while grace, 

life, and salvation will be the soul's; 

for if Christ is a bridegroom, he must 

take upon himself the things which are his 

bride's and bestow upon her the things 

that are his. If he gives her his body and 

very self, how shall he not give her all 

that he is? And if he takes the body of 

the bride, how shall he take all that is 

hers?5”  

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chapter 2 

The Kingdom of the Middle 

Ground 
Why is it that we don’t walk in the fullness of 

this Abundant LIFE as a steady reality? 
 

Why don’t we Christians walk in the fullness of the 

Kingdom within us and experience the Lord’s 

                                                 
5 from “Christian Liberty” by Martin Luther 
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presence all the time?  Are these promises of God’s 

just platitudes boasting of a future day, or is 

this quality of life possible right now?  Hear, by 

the Spirit, what is rightfully yours today: 

“Life in the Spirit is an adventure, 

and thrilling, yet at its heart there is a 

desperate seriousness. Through the Cross 

of Christ, we have received the Spirit of 

son-ship, and by Him we cry “Abba, Father” 

(Rom. 8:15).  The Spirit Himself “bears 

witness with our spirit that we are sons 

of God, and if sons then heirs of God and 

co-heirs with Christ” (Rom. 8:15-17). As co-

heirs with Christ, God promises us, “joy 

unspeakable full of glory” (1 Peter 1:8); a 

“peace that passes all understanding” (Phil. 

4:7), and “all sufficiency in all things” 

(11 Cor. 9:8).  

  We also have “all the fullness of God” 

(Eph. 3:19) and “reigning in life”(Rom. 5:17b).  

We have self-release from bondage into 

liberty, and an overflow of the rivers of 

the Spirit. And finally we count  

temptations and trials as all joy (James 

1:3), instead of miseries to be avoided or 

endured.   Though always only the earthen 

vessels in which the “Excellency of the 
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power is of God, and not of us” (II Cor. 

4:7), we count it a privilege to “bear 

about in our bodies the dying of the Lord 

Jesus” (II Cor. 4:10), so that “death works 

in us, but life in others” (II Cor. 4:12).6   

 

We have this inheritance because all is centered in 

the one reality, our Lord Jesus Christ, crucified, 

risen, and ascended. He now lives this life in His 

body members (Eph. 1:22-23; I Cor. 6:15).  Even though 

this inheritance is available to all Christians, 

few experience this quality of life.  Most 

Christians live condemned and frustrated lives, 

trying to cope with their difficulties and 

wondering why they can’t make Christianity work.  

What is the answer to this heart breaking reality?  

 

The problem, simply put, is a not a self problem, 

but rather a source problem.  What do I mean by 

“source problem”? We Christians are in Christ, who 

is the Tree of Life, yet we still operate as if we 

are separate beings drawing life’s sufficiency from 

the false satanic tree of the knowledge of good and 

evil.  We have our trees mixed up.  We are in 

Christ, the Tree of Life, yet we live and try to 

draw life from an old satanic source. We have the 

                                                 
6 Taken from Yes, I Am by Norman Grubb 
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heart of Jesus, but we still think like we did when 

we were in Tree of the knowledge of separation, 

independence and self effort.  

 

We were Satan-indwelt humans, and now through the 

Cross, we are Christ-indwelt humans, but most of us 

Christians function as if we are self-indwelt and 

live by our own supposed self-sufficiencies. To the 

Christian, the Kingdom of the Middle Ground is a 

false kingdom; however, when we eat from this empty 

source, we will manifest its deadly fruits, 

expressing fleshly thought patterns.  Here are some 

of these condemning thought patterns:   

“I don’t have the power to keep myself 
from evil, nor can I do enough good to 
please God.”  “I have no inner rest.” “I 
am threatened and often live with 
insecurities, and fears.  I live under the 
‘should’s and ought’s’ of the law.”  “I am 
always trying to become better, but I am 
never satisfied with myself.” “I am a very 
needy person.” “I never have enough of 
Jesus’ love, peace, long-suffering, 
because I’m trying to produce the fruits 
of the Spirit.”  “I find it hard to keep 
everything and everybody under control, 
but the worst is trying to control 
myself.”  “I tend to be co-dependent, I am 
either trying to control, or I am being 
controlled.”  “I live protecting myself by 
staying in my own comfort zone.” “I don’t 
know how to draw boundaries, and when I 
don’t, others steamroll me into doing 
things that I end up hating.” “It is so 
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easy for me to blame others, and not look 
at myself.”  “I have Christian 
expectations for others and, when they 
don’t come through to what I think is 
right, I get disappointed, angry and 
hurt.” “That is why I feel justified when 
I criticize others, I was right.” “All of 
life is centered in on me, (how I feel, or 
what I think).”  “I’m always comparing 
myself with others, and I even feel 
competitive with other Christians.” “Yet, 
as I analyze myself, as I so often do, I 
come short of the Christians that I so 
admire, and try to be like.”  “I am always 
trying to perform my best, because I think 
that my performance is why God accepts me, 
yet, jealousy pride, temper, lust, and 
fears control me.”  “I don’t have victory 
over these passions, because they rule 
me.”  “I’m always trying to impress others 
with what I know, but when I do, I seem 
phony.”  “I live in worries concerning my 
body, my health, my future, my finances, 
and my marriage, etc.” “I am over attached 
to things and people, especially my 
family.”  “I have self-hatred, I am self-
centered, I am self-conscious, I have 
false humility, or I’m trying to build 
myself up.”  “I have self-pity—‘old poor 
me’, or ‘what is wrong with me,’ is my 
constant thinking.”  “I always have to be 
right when there is a argument, I’m afraid 
when I am wrong, that people will find 
out, so I get defensive.”  “I’m always 
finding a need to justify myself.” “I am 
more miserable as a Christian than when I 
was a sinner.”  “I live a lot of the time 
in the negative, I am sin-conscious, 
devil-conscious, and self-conscious.” “I 
am judgmental about others, and when 
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others don’t live up to my expectations, I 
cut them off--either physically, or 
emotionally or both.” “I am afraid that 
others won’t like me, so I try to please 
them by doing nice things, but it doesn’t 
work.”  “I am always seeking more of God.”  
“I worry about my reputation--I don’t want 
people to think I am wrong, or have done 
wrong.”  “I wear a bracelet saying 
W.W.J.D. to remind myself of how to act, 
but the more I try to imitate Jesus the 
more I end up acting like the devil.”  “My 
prayer life is more Asking than it is 
believing, and it seems like it doesn’t go 
any higher than my ceiling.” “I am always 
trying to maintain my own spiritual 
temperature by doing good things like 
reading my Bible, going to church, and 
praying, but it never seems to work.” “The 
more I try to conquer my passions, and 
tempers the more I fall into sin--that is 
why I call myself a saved sinner.” “I feel 
like a victim--I often say to myself, why 
did this happen to me again?” “Sometimes, 
I feel paranoid, like most people are 
against me.” “I feel abandoned, rejected, 
and not loved by God.” “I am always trying 
to find my place in the Christian world--
something that will make me feel good 
about myself.” “I feel guilty, but 
confessing my sins doesn’t help.”  “I 
never feel at home anywhere, at church, at 
my office, at school, even at in my own 
house.”  “I am restless, have fleeting 
peace, and am threatened and insecure, but 
I try to hide it.” “I have condemnation 
because I have a self who should try to do 
good, but can’t” 
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Does this describe your life? Or maybe, you can’t 

identify with all of these many symptoms, but if 

you can identify with most, or even some of them, 

you are probably living in the “Kingdom of the 

Middle Ground.” 7   

 

Take heart, I do have good news for you: these 

thoughts and feelings are not WHO you are.  Yes, it 

inundates your mind, and monopolizes your feelings, 

but praise the Lord, it is not who you really are.  

If you are a Christian, you are joined to Christ (I 

Cor 6:17), and the real YOU is HE (Gal. 2:20).   

 

These insidious thoughts that you are experiencing 

is Satan’s voice and temptations, and not your own 

thoughts.  He speaks to us in the first person and 

lies to us concerning our true identity. I call him 

a true “identity thief.” However, if you do not 

renew your mind to the truth and instead “walk” and 

live in these flesh feelings and satanic thoughts, 

as the bible says, “you will die” (Rom. 8:5-6).  That 

means that you are living in a “false kingdom” 

where a “performing you” who is independent from 

                                                 
7 As Spirit people we can be tempted with any of these thoughts 
and feelings, but we live free from their domination.  As we 
recognize that Christ, is our real life, as well as acknowledge 
these flesh temptations as from Satan, then acceptance and faith 
replaces striving and fear as the light of the truth swallows up 
the darkness.   
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Christ is in charge and totally responsible for 

living your own life. As you live in this lie, you 

will experience frustrations, defeat, and misery 

which is a slow death. How do we get free from 

living like this? 

 

You can’t get out of the Kingdom of the Middle 

Ground, which is really your old consciousness 

while you were in Satan,8  until you can agree with 

God and say by faith that “you are dead” (Col. 3:3) 

to the old life in Satan, and alive in Christ, who 

is your new life (Col. 3:4).   

 

When Christ died he representing the old you, He 

“dead to sin” (Rom. 6:2) as well as “dead to the law” 

(Rom. 7:4) on your behalf.   You are joined to Christ 

and are “dead to sin,” because Christ was made sin 

on your behalf (II Corinthians 5:21) therefore you were 

made the righteousness of Christ.  

 

The Bible says that “in Christ” we also are dead to 

the outer law. The Law presupposes that you have 

the power in yourself to overcome and resist evil 

by trying to keep good outer standards. When we 

know that we are dead to the Law, then we will 
                                                 
8 After the new birth, you do not still have the old nature, however, we still 
have the old consciousness thought-patterns.  That is why the Bible 
tells us to be transformed by renewing our minds to the truth of the 
Mind of  Christ . 
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experience human powerlessness to overcome these 

satanic temptations. Knowing that “you are dead” 

(Col. 3:3) is a tremendous key to liberation. Ask 

yourself, what can a dead person do?  Can you keep 

the law? Can you be righteous? Can you sin? Can you 

resist evil?  The obvious answer is No! A dead 

person can do nothing.  Exactly! Jesus in us is the 

doer and keeper of the law; Jesus in us is the doer 

of righteous; Jesus in us is the person who can 

resist evil and keeps us from sin. See how 

important it is to know that you are dead?  When 

you know that you are dead then the law has no hold 

on you.  

 

The Law doesn’t die, you die to the ability to 

respond to it.  “He that is dead is freed from sin” 

(Rom. 6:7). Since the power of sin is the law (I Cor. 

15:56), then when there is no outer law to abide by, 

there is no sin.  How can that be? The essence of 

sin is the opposite of being dead, it is an alive 

self with the power to resist evil and be good 

apart from God. It is a separate self that believes 

that it can keep the law by its own power.  

 

How can you know these truths about yourself when 

you don’t think or feel dead?  You are not what you 

think, or feel, you are who God says you are.  What 
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does God say about you, and who are you? You are 

not you, you are the bodily form of Christ, Himself 

(I Cor. 12:12; Gal. 2:20).  The Bible tells us that we 

are transformed by renewing our minds to the truth 

(Rom. 12:2).  Therefore, here is your true confession 

of faith:   

“I have been justified---completely 
forgiven and made righteous” (Rom. 5:1). “I 
have redemption through the cleansing 
blood” (Col.. 1:14).  “I have been saved and 
set apart according to God’s grace” (II Tim. 
1:9, Tit. 3:5).  “I have been redeemed and 
forgiven all my sins.  The debt against me 
has been canceled” (Col. 1:14).  “I died with 
Christ and died to the power of sin’s rule 
over my life” (Rom. 6:1-6).  “I am free 
forever from condemnation” (Rom. 8:1). “I am 
dead to sin and Alive to God; now 
recognize it is so” (Rom. 6:11).  “I have 
received the Spirit that I might know what 
I freely have” (I Cor. 2:12).  “I have the 
mind of Christ” (I Cor. 2:16).  “I have been 
bought with a price; I am not my own” (I 

Cor. 6:19).  “I have been established, 
anointed and sealed by God in Christ.  I 
have been given the Holy Spirit as a 
pledge guaranteeing my inheritance” (II Cor. 
6:19, Eph. 1:13,14).  “Since I am dead, I no 
longer live for myself, but to Christ” (II 

Cor. 5:14,15).  “I have been made righteous” 
(II Cor. 5:2)  “I have been crucified with 
Christ and it is no longer I who live, but 
Christ lives in me.  The life I am now 
living is Christ living in me” (Gal. 2:20).  

“I have been blessed with every spiritual 
blessing” (Eph. 1:3).  “I was chosen in 
Christ before the foundation of the world 
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to be holy and am without blame before 
Him” (Eph. 1:4).  “I was predestined—
determined by God—to be adopted as God’s 
son” (Eph. 1:5).  “I have been raised up and 
seated with Christ in heaven” (Eph. 2:6).  “I 
have direct access to God through the 
Spirit” (Eph. 2:18).  “I have been made alive 
together with Christ” (Eph. 2:5).  “I may 
approach God with boldness, freedom, and 
confidence” (Eph. 3:12).  “I have been rescued 
from the domain of Satan’s rule and 
transferred to the Kingdom of Christ” (Col. 
1:13).   “Christ Himself is in me” (Col. 1:27).  
“I am dead to the ‘I should’s’ and the ‘I 
ought to’s’ of the law” (Rom  7:4).  “I have 
been spiritually circumcised.  My old 
regenerate nature has been removed” 
(Col.2:11).  “I have been made complete in 
Christ” (Col. 2:10). “I died with Christ and 
I have been raised up with Christ.  My 
life is now hidden with Christ in God. 
Christ is now my life” (Col. 3: 1-4).  “I have 
been given a spirit of power, love and 
self-discipline” (II Tim. 1: 7).  “Because I 
am sanctified and am one with the 
Sanctifier, He is not ashamed to call me 
His brother” (Heb. 2:11).  “I have been given 
exceedingly great and precious promises by 
God through which I am a partaker of God’s 
divine nature” (II Pet. 1:4).  “I have the 
right to come boldly before the throne of 
God to find mercy and grace in time of 
need” ( Heb. 4:16). 
 

Colossians is very clear in instructing us not to 

lie to ourselves, or one another. “Since you then 

be risen with Christ seek those things which are 

above” (Col. 3:1), and “lie not one to another, 
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seeing that you have put off the old man with his 

deeds; and have put on the new man, which is 

renewed in knowledge after the image of him that 

created him” (Col. 3:9-10). These passages are 

admonishing us to say the truth about ourselves and 

not live in the lie concerning our true identity in 

Christ.  

 

The human cannot produce the power to overcome the 

fleshly mind where the devil voice is heard, but we 

humans can put our faith in the One, Jesus Christ, 

who is the power and has already overcome in us, 

the flesh (Ga. 5:24), the devil (Heb. 2:14), and the 

world (Gal. 6:14 & I John 5:4-5). Take it by faith, and 

see the Spirit put to death all these “Middle 

Ground” lies (Rom. 8:13).   

 

We learn through the analogy of “Slaves” and 

“Branches” that we never exercise any kind of in 

between life as self-operators. We experience these 

symptoms simply because we are living in a false 

kingdom.  There is no such kingdom unless we 

believe the lies voiced there. If we do believe the 

lies, it becomes a reality in us even though it is 

a lie and a delusion. 
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We are slaves of either one (Satan/sin) (Rom. 6:17) 

or the other (righteousness/Christ) (Rom. 6:18), but 

we never, never have had a life of our own doing 

some good and some bad. That is the insidious lie, 

and a vast human delusion permeating our minds, and 

therefore putting us squarely into Satan’s hands.  

There is no “YOU” with an in-between life of 

your own. That “YOU” is Satan disguised as you, and 

not the new creation you joined to Christ.  God is 

calling us to rise out of the Middle Ground and He 

wants to lift us up to live on the Higher Ground of 

Spirit reality and Spirit identity. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chapter 3 

How Do You Identify Yourself? 
The fact is that we are Spirit beings clothed in 
soul and body! However, most Christians can not 
discern the difference between soul and spirit, nor 
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know how to identify themselves as Christ-centered 
Spirit beings. 

The human being is God’s top created being; we 

are wonderfully gifted and marvelously created in 

God’s image.   However through the Fall, man fell 

from his first immortal human form into mortality, 

sinfulness, darkness, and blindness.  Therefore, we 

human beings have a distorted deceived outlook (Rev. 

12:9 & II Cor. 4:4) without any real Spirit 

understanding of our human personhood.     

The bible instructs us: “The very God of peace 

sanctify you wholly; and I pray God your whole 

spirit and soul and body be preserved blameless 

unto the coming of our Lord Jesus Christ” (I 

Thessalonians 5:23).  The human being is tripartite 

with three levels of existence. We are spirits 

indwelling either Satan, or Christ; we have unique 

personalities giving means of expression through 

our souls; and we live in a bodily form.  

We are Spirit beings, clothed in soul and body! 

We all understand our bodies, yet most of us 

Christians do not discern the difference between 

soul (thoughts & feelings) and spirit (heart, will 

& mind).  Without true Spirit discernment we cannot 

correctly identify ourselves resulting in deep 

insecurity and instability. My good friend, Ron 

Block once said, “You can’t live from, or trust in 
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a vacillating source because it is always 

changing.” Living from a false soul-life produces 

that fluctuation source and it will keep us 

unstable in all our ways. 

 The three circles below are only a crude 

representation of mankind.  Man is much more 

complex than these circles can illustrate.  But it 

does give us some understanding about the human 

being.  This diagram illustrates and defines our 

bodies, our souls, and our spirits.  

                                                   

BODY 

                                                      
Outer bodily expression 

                                       
SOUL 

    Emotions, 
feelings,                

likes/dislikes                                                    
personality, 
intellectual 

thinking: reason, and 
logic              

                                                 
SPIRIT 

                                “I” spirit 
joined to Christ’s “I Am” Spirit 

 

I 
 

CHRIST 
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                                         Heart: 
(Love-Agape/Desire)                           

                               Mind (knowing): 
I know that I know 
                    Will: Faculty 
to receive on a believing level  

 

 

 

 

 

Man was created for the purpose of containing 

and expressing God.  Our human spirit was created 

to partake, contain and express the divine Spirit 

of God (II Peter 1:4). Our souls and bodies are the 

medium by which the Holy Spirit can express His 

other-love nature through our unique human forms.  

When we are born-again The Lord unites Himself with 

our spirit (created in His image) and the two 

become a single unity which is my “I am” (I Cor. 

6:17).  The soul and body are the means, or the 

clothing of expressing that redeemed “I am.”    

Our spirit (“I am”) is the seat of desire/love 

or HEART; it is knowledge or MIND and it is choice 

or WILL.  LOVE is expressed from the heart.  When 

unredeemed it is Satan’s self-for-self love or when 

redeemed it is Christ’s selfless love.  We KNOW in 

our spirits either the wisdom from this world 

(Satan’s mind) or the Wisdom of God (the mind of 

Satan is trying to 
deceive us from the 
outside to live life 
from our soul & 
bodies, thereby 
giving us a false 
identity.  He is an 
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Christ).  Our WILL chooses either to have faith in 

Christ, or faith in ourselves.  We choose our 

destiny Heaven or Hell under the direction of our 

heart and mind.  

 Our spirit is the control center for the rest 

of our being.  We either have the Holy Spirit 

united to our spirits, desiring his desires 

(Proverbs 11:23), knowing His own wisdom (I Cor. 

2:16) and choosing His actions (Phil. 2:13), or we 

contain the spirit of this world, Satan (Eph. 2:2-

3) expressing the opposite nature of self-

centeredness.    

    Our souls manifest our individual unique 

personalities with thinking (reason and logic) and 

feeling (emotional likes or dislikes) capacities.  

Our soul is actively thinking ideas, feeling 

emotional moods, or planning reasonable strategies.  

Our souls are somewhat like a two way mirror 

that reflect the fruit of the Spirit from the 

inside of us, out to the world, as well as receive 

satanic messages from the outside.  Satan is not in 

us in spirit, although he can and does scilicet us 

on a soul/body level to unbelief from the outside 

(James 1:14). Our bodies house our soul and spirit and 

create a medium for outer expression. 

The Sword of the Spirit 
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The Word of God is razor sharp and separates 

between the spirit, and the soul, and the body (Heb. 

4:12).  The whole purpose of the sharpness of the 

Word is to build you up in the spirit realm, and 

rightly divide the spirit from the flesh (soul and 

body), which brings clarity to who you really are.  

The soul and body are the outer clothing expressing 

the spirit.  Our redeemed human spirit is indwelt 

by the Holy Spirit of God and He expresses his 

fruits through your soul and body. However, if we 

are confused in our understanding, we will mix up 

the two and call the soul (flesh), the spirit and 

vice versa.  We will never have rest in our souls 

or a steady walk in the Spirit without the 

discernment between flesh and Spirit. We can either 

identify ourselves through the eyes of the Spirit, 

or through distorted flesh.     

Now the point here is how do we identify 

ourselves?  If we identify ourselves as spirit 

beings indwelt by the Spirit of Christ, we will 

cease from our own works and enter into His rest 

(Heb. 4:12).  However if we identify ourselves 

incorrectly we will be tossed about like a ship in 

a restless sea of trying and failing.   

So, who and how do you identify yourself? This 

is a very important question, because who you 

identify yourself to be is who you are putting your 
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hope, faith, trust and your confidence in.  It is 

your choice.  You will either have faith in the 

mighty power of your union with Christ, or you will 

have faith in your powerless fleshly soul-life. 

Here are some lies that we have believed in 

most of our lives, but until they are identified as 

the devil’s lies, we cannot see clearly what the 

truth is.  First, let’s start thinking about how we 

falsely identify ourselves as our bodies . 

My Body 
Body Minded (“the mind set on the flesh”) 

 
Not True:  “I identify myself as my body:  I am 

my body--my appearance is who I am.”  Either I am 

beautiful and that is who I am, or I am average or 

I am ugly and that is who I am.  “I am my hair, my 

eyes, my skin, my figure, my physique, my legs, my 

face,” etc.  “I am what I wear” whether designer 

clothes or Wal-Mart specials.  If I am well, 

physically, then that is who I am, or if I am sick, 

that is who I am.   I think that I am my physical 

endeavors and accomplishments—swimmer, golfer, 

dancer, gymnast, musician, surfer, singer, couch 

potato, fatso, a bowler, fisher, jogger, etc. 

 True:  My body is God’s precious means of 

outwardly expressing the Spirit and soul, BUT IT IS 

NOT WHO I AM!   
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If we identify ourselves as our bodies we will 

worship them.  God says to “Present your bodies a 

living sacrifice wholly acceptable unto God which 

is your reasonable worship service (Rom. 12:1). Our 

bodies will either be a sacrificial temple for 

God’s use, or a false idol which is blasphemy to 

God. 

 
Secondly, let us think about the lies we have 

believed about our soul. 

My Soul 
Soul minded (I am how I feel and think) 

 
The independent soul-life is the treadmill life.  I 

liken it to the gerbil’s wheel--always spinning but 

never getting anywhere.  Why is that so? Let us 

consider this kind of separate thinking: 

Not True:  I draw my identity from the soul 

realm:  “I am how I feel”— “I am depressed, so that 

is who I am. I am feeling happy, so therefore I am 

happy today.”  “I am my emotions” -  one day I’m 

high the next day I’m low. “When I am high, then I 

am Spiritual, but when I am low I am not so 

Spiritual.”  “I am my likes or my dislikes.” “But 

what I like and what I don’t life is always 

changing!” 

  “How I mentally think is who I am”—“whether I 

have an IQ of 160 or 70, my intellect is me”.  “My 
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thoughts, my idea’s, my understanding and my 

imaginations are who I am.” “I am smart, or 

average, or I am just plain stupid.”  “I maser by 

my own thought processes, or I can’t seem to figure 

life out.  Either way I am my intellect.” 

  “I identify myself with my personality”- “I am 

my personality type, I am even tempered, I am short 

fused, I am shy, I am fiery, I am quiet, I am 

talkative. I am my personality.” 

  “I am my possessions, my money, my things, and 

my family bloodline. I am my status in life. I am 

successful, or I am a failure.  My car, my house, 

or boat or my job security makes me who I am.” 

   My security and identity comes from where I 

attend church- I say, ”I am charismatic, I am a 

Baptist, I am from the Vineyard, I am a 

Presbyterian, a Catholic, or I am non-

denominational. Therefore, I am my Spiritual 

affiliation.”  “I trust in my bible understanding 

and my sound doctrine, “I am what I believe about 

the bible, or what I know doctrinally.”  

  “I am what I accomplish and perform 

spiritually, or I am my ministry.”  “I get inner 

brownie points from doing good works.  I identity 

myself with my good works, I even boast about 

them.” 
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  “I identify myself with my relationships—my 

husband, my wife, or my children.”  What I could 

not accomplish myself, “I will do it through my 

children.  I have validity because my husband is 

successful, or I am not valid because my wife is 

fat and not so beautiful.  My children are smart, 

so I identity myself as a good parent.  My children 

have embarrassed me, so therefore I am not a good 

parent.  My security and confidence is drawn from 

my family life.” 

   “I even identify myself with my sins”—“I am 

Gay, I am an alcoholic, I am an addict, I am a 

liar, I am a lustful, I am hateful, or ‘I am a 

carnal person sold under sin,’ as Paul says in 

Romans 7:14.   

TRUE:  We may commit sins, and we must not be 

in denial, but my sins are not who I am.  They 

might be what I am doing but they are not who I am. 

  Back to the what is not TRUE:  “I am my 

profession - what I do for a living is who I am.  I 

am a teacher, I am a judge, I am a doctor, I am an 

electrician, I am a stay-at-home mother, I am a 

janitor, I am a computer expert, I am an unemployed 

failure, I am a school dropout, I am a Harvard 

graduate, I am a nurse, I am a pilot,” etc.  “I 

draw my identity from my work place, or from my 
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nationality—I am a Ford worker, I am an American, I 

live in a mobile home, or I live in a large house.” 

No Wonder Christians are so Defeated? 

  No matter how you feel; what you think; what 

you do or where you live, these criteria’s DO NOT 

DEFINE WHO YOU ARE.  When we live from the soulish 

reality and draw our security from this realm, we 

are always needy; always dissatisfied; and self-

centered because nothing is ever enough to satisfy 

us. We are left with an insatiable hunger ever 

looking for fullness and completeness, but never 

finding it. 

We live by self-effort and self-improvement, 

and are striving to improve either ourselves, or 

the people around us.  We are always trying to fix, 

change, or re-arrange ourselves, or someone else.   

We are in lack and need and are always trying to be 

in control of our lives, or the lives of others.  

Life eludes us, people fail us, and we are 

miserable. 

  As long as we falsely think that we are our 

“souls,” then our independent soul-life (which is 

“The sin that dwells in us” in Romans 7) reigns in 

us and dominates us. This false life is Satan 

reigning in our souls and having dominion over us. 

This lie keeps us in bondage to a phantom-

separated-independent-self. When this phantom-I 
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(the self-perceived “me”) is rightly seen and 

identified as Satan, the true culprit, then we can 

wield the sword of faith, by the authority of the 

Cross, and trust Christ who has already set us free 

from Satan’s control.  Now, we are on the road to 

freedom with the resurrected Spirit life of Christ 

in us.  As we recognize that through the Cross we 

have “put on Christ,” our new nature, we 

automatically shed the lies of the phantom-I and by 

faith consider that false self dead, buried, and 

resurrected with Christ (Col. 3:3-4). 

 Our bodies and our souls are precious and 

wonderfully God given as the means for expressing 

the Spirit in a myriad of various forms, BUT OUR 

SOULS AND OUR BODIES ARE NOT WHO WE ARE.  We can 

never say that we are our bodily appetite, or 

soulish desires. And if we walk in this realm or 

identify ourselves to be our soul and body as us, 

then we are walking in our flesh, and the bible 

promises that if we do we will be frustrated and 

condemned (Rom. 8:1-6), The basic reason is, we are 

having confidence in our flesh, instead of in 

Christ in us.  However, if we dare to identify 

ourselves as Spirit beings united to Christ and 

therefore only clothed in precious soul and body as 

a means of expressing the Spirit, then as the bible 
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promises, “we shall not fulfill the lust of the 

flesh” (Gal 5:16). 

  Jesus said, unless you lose your independent 

soulish life, you cannot find your true Spirit-life 

as Christ (Matthew 16:25).  And Paul testifies to this 

stripping of his outer identity when he said that 

he “suffered the loss of all things, in order that 

he might win Christ” (Philippians 3:8).  He says that 

he has no confidence in his flesh appearances, 

accomplishments, or status in life.  When he did 

have confidence in the flesh, he was living under 

the bondage of Satan’s performance based acceptance 

and law bound self-effort.  

MY SPIRIT 

Spirit minded (focus on who I am in spirit) 

Jesus told the woman at the well, “God is a 

Spirit, and they that worships him, must worship 

him in Spirit and in Truth” (John 4:24).  We are 

Spirit beings and as Spirit beings we Christians 

are joined to Christ, who is our life and the very 

power and wisdom source that we live by (I Corinthians 

1:24).  We are the bodily form of Christ and that IS 

my/ (our) true Spiritual identity (Eph. 1:23).  I am 

the actual body of Christ and my spirit is married 

to HIS Spirit so we are one unified being (I 

Corinthians 6:15-20).   
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Someone said “The invisible God is He, the 

visible god are we.”  Does that statement sound 

kind of New Age-y?  There is a New Age oneness, and 

there is true oneness with Christ.  True Christ-

centered oneness was prophesied in John 17:20-23 by 

Jesus, Himself. “That they all may be one; as thou, 

Father, art in me, and I in thee, that they also 

may be one in us:  that the world may believe that 

thou hast sent me.  And the glory which thou gavest 

me I have given them: that they may be one, even as 

we are one:  I in them, and thou in me, that they 

may be made perfect in one.”       

The devil always counterfeits the truth.  

Actually New Age is not new at all.  It is the same 

old age lie propagated by the devil and now 

counterfeited by his believers.  Satan wants to be 

God, but by trying to be what he could never be, he 

instead became a devil.  Whenever the creation 

tries to become the Creator, he always ends up 

being a devil.      

The invisible uncreated God uses visible 

created forms to express Himself through.   The 

divine Spirit joins Himself with my human spirit 

and the two become one flesh.  Again, does that 

make me God? NO! God forbid.  But curiously, when 

the creation humbly surrenders his vessel-hood to 
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be indwelt by the Creator, he becomes a living 

expression of God.   

You end up “being” who you contain.  Think of 

it, Jesus said that “you are the light of the 

world” (Mat. 5:14).  He called us humans “the light.”  

We all know that we are not the light, we contain 

Him, who is the light, yet Jesus says that we are 

“the light.”  The container becomes what it 

contains without robbing the Creator of His 

deserved glory.  No, we don’t become the Second 

person of the trinity.  Yet the expression becomes 

one with whom it expresses.   

When I identify myself as a human spirit joined 

to, and indwelt with the Holy Spirit, I can dare 

claim all that Jesus is as me.  “I am peace, 

because the Prince of Peace lives in me” (Eph. 2:14); 

“I am righteous, because HIS righteous is MY 

righteousness”(Phil 3:9);  “I am power because the 

resurrection power of the universe lives my 

life”(Rom. 8:11);  I am holy, because the Holy Spirit 

is my life”(Col.1:22);  “I am love, because, Jesus in 

me is love poured out to others”(I John 4:12);  “I am 

a co-heir with Jesus, because I have inherited Him 

and all that he is”(Rom. 8:17) ;  I am the bride, for 

He is my new husband”(Isa. 54:5); “I am accepted in 

the beloved (Eph. 1:6); I am chosen, I am justified, 

I am sanctified (Rom. 8:30); I am glorified, I am a 
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New Creation (II Cor. 5:17); I am a king and a priest 

(I Peter 2:9); I have royal blood, I am a true 

Israelite, a true Jew(Rom.2:29); I am a priest after 

the order of Melchizedek (Heb. 5:6); all because I 

have the glorified Lord Jesus living in me” “I have 

access and rights to the Throne Room” (Heb. 10:19);  

“I can ask anything in His name and God will give 

it to me and it shall be done” (John 14:13);  “I can 

say unto any mountain in my life, ‘Be Thou Removed 

and it shall obey me” (Mark 11:23); “I am now one 

with Christ who creatively “calls the things that 

are not as though they were” (Col. 1:27 & Rom. 4:17);  

“The Almighty One lives in me, and is my authority” 

(Matt. 28:18-19). 

  “My soul and body are anointed by the Holy 

Spirit and express the fruit of the Holy Spirit” 

(Gal. 5:22).  “My precious humanity is rightly used 

in righteousness”(Rom. 3:22). “My humanity comes 

alive eternally and is rightly accepted and 

appreciated”(Mk. 12:31). “I have no 

condemnation”(Romans 8:1).  “I have overcome the evil 

one” (I John 2:13) and “the evil one touches me not,” 

(I John 5:18).  I have special spiritual gifts (I Cor. 

12:1-11), and I have all power, authority, and 

dominion in heaven and earth (Matt. 16:19), and “I 

have all sufficiency for all things” (II Cor. 9:8).   
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So now, is your identity, body, soul or is it 

spirit?  No contest, right?  As Spirit beings, we 

take by faith, which is our royal capacity as a 

choosing-spirit being, all that Jesus is, as us.  

Faith eventually dissolves into knowing, and 

settles into a final fixation.  Then, I Corinthians 

13, the “Love chapter,” bursts into being as a 

living reality fleshed out in us today. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chapter 4 

Romans 7 
“What is Wrong With Me?” 

 
Paul’s walks through the “valley of the shadow of 

death” in Romans 7 where he finds no evil in 
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himself, which overcomes the “Evil One” 
tormenting him. 

 

 Who doesn’t wonder how the Christ life really 

works, and who doesn’t want to understand 

themselves? Most have a slanted view of their 

humanity and have sadly been taught that they have 

an evil human nature along with (hopefully) a new 

nature in Christ.  Most are more aware of something 

not good in themselves, and therefore ask the 

proverbial question, “What is wrong with me?” In my 

own life, I loved Jesus with all my heart, yet I 

hated myself.  I thought that there was something 

terribly wrong with me.  For years I knew that the 

answer had to be in the bible, but what was it?  I 

finally found my answer from Romans chapter 7.  Let 

us begin to unravel the mystery. 

Romans 7:7-25 has been one of the most debated  

segments in the Bible.  Some say Paul was not saved 

when he wrote it, however his biography in 

Philippians 3:6 proves differently.  Then there are 

others who agree that he was a Christian, but they 

say the struggles and wrestling he had with himself 

was his permanent condition throughout his life. 

Others make the point that we humans have two 

natures and we, like Paul in Romans seven, will 

always war with an evil human nature. None of these 

opinions ever satisfied me. Do, and can we, 
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Christians have two natures at the same time? The 

Bible doesn’t support any of these explanations.  

So what is our answer to why Paul says in Romans 7 

that he was “dead to the law” (Rom. 7:4) and then 

move from his union position from being “dead to 

the law” to his own personal law-bound strivings 

about his supposed present-tense “I” (7:7-25)? 

 I believe that Paul did a big thing by moving 

from his own realized union, backtracking from the 

generalities of being “dead to the law,” to align 

and identify himself as an intercessor, with every 

born again believer who is trapped in Romans 7.  He 

personalized it by using the present-tense personal 

pronoun I…, I…, I…,but in reality he was not 

currently living there. Why would he put himself in 

the defeated condition of Roman 7 if he wasn’t 

living there himself at the time that he wrote it?  

I can identify with why he did it - I do that very 

same thing myself.  When the need arises, I can be 

“all things to all people,” and I can identify 

myself with anyone.  I find myself speaking as if I 

am right where they are, even though it is not 

presently true.  I consider that God’s love and 

certainly identification with whomever I am 

ministering to.  

Paul says in I Corinthians 9:19-22 that, “For 

though I be free from all men, yet have I made 
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myself servant unto all, that I might gain the 

more.  And unto the Jews I became as a Jew, that I 

might gain the Jews; to them that are under the 

law, as under the law, that I might gain them that 

are under the law; to the weak became I as weak, 

that I might gain the weak: I am made all things to 

all men, that I might by all means save some.”  I 

believe that is just what Paul did in Romans 7:7-

25. He expounded on his past experience as if it 

were his present condition in order to identify 

with us all. 

 We see that the sin that so beset Paul in the 

Roman passages was coveting, the 10th commandment.  

“Thou shall not covet.”  Coveting is a inner sin, 

one that most could hide.  Paul being a honest 

person as well as true to God, couldn’t bear to 

hide it.  Unger’s Bible Dictionary defines coveting 

as “an inordinate desire for what one has not, 

which has its basis in discontentment with what one 

has.  It has an element of lawlessness and is 

sinful because it is contrary to the command, ‘Be 

content with such things as ye have’ (Hebrews 

13:5). It leads to ‘trust in uncertain riches,’ to 

‘love of the world,’ to forgetfulness of God, and 

is idolatry (Colossians 3:5) setting up wealth 

instead of God.  It ranks as one of the worst sins 

(Mark 7:22; Romans 1:29).”  
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  Let us take an historical and maybe 

psychological look into Paul’s background to 

understand why coveting became his personal sin-

issue. 

  Paul was of pure Jewish decent, he was of the 

tribe of Benjamin, he was a son of a Pharisee, thus 

making him a Pharisee. Philippians 3:4-6 says that 

he was a Hebrew of all the Hebrews, “as touching 

the law a Pharisee, and as touching the 

righteousness of the law, blameless.” Through his 

patriarchal birthing, he was a Roman citizen.  His 

Roman citizenship superseded all other citizenships 

before the law and “in the general opinion of 

society it placed him amid the aristocracy of any 

provisional town.”  Remember how fearful the 

jailors were when they found out that Paul was a 

Roman citizen in Acts 22:29?  They feared because 

he was a Roman citizen and they could have been in 

jeopardy themselves for mistreating him.   

Before Paul’s conversion, his rank in life 

afforded him great riches and personal glory, yet 

when Paul became a Christian he gave up his riches 

and glory and took on Christian poverty and 

disgrace.  Could it be that Paul remembered his 

past life and started to long after it?  Could it 

be that the devil reminded him daily of his former 

status in life, as well as the luxuries and 
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comforts he used to have before he became a 

Christian?  Could he wonder why being a Christian 

meant to suffering, rejection, disgrace, and 

humiliation?  

As we recall Saul/Paul’s history, he was saved 

on the Damascus road while on his way to slaughter 

Christians, thinking they were God’s enemy (Acts 9).  

He was thrown off his house by a great heavenly 

light where he saw Jesus sitting at the right hand 

of God, the Father. Now he knew that Jesus really 

was the Messiah.  His miraculous conversion stunned 

the believers in Damascus and made them wonder if 

Saul’s conversion was for real.  A Christian 

disciple named Ananias was called by God to lay 

hands on Saul that Paul might receive the Holy 

Spirit.  But he needed confirmation from God to do 

it. This is what God said to him, “Go thy way; for 

he is a chosen vessel unto me, to bear my name 

before the Gentiles, and kings, and the children of 

Israel; For I will shew him how great things he 

must suffer for my name’s sake” (Acts 9:15-16).   

Paul was filled with the Holy Spirit and 

immediately went to the Jewish synagogue to declare 

that Jesus was the Son of God and the Messiah. He 

confounded the Jews by proving that Jesus was 

indeed the Christ. Yet his boldness soon faded into 

weakness when he himself was confronted with 
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threats from the Jewish leaders, so he fled from 

the city over the wall in a basket.  His escape was 

pretty embarrassing since women escaped that way.  

Why wasn’t he more brave, and why did he feel so 

defeated and weak (Acts 9:25)?  He had to find his 

answer from God himself. 

Galatians 1:17-18 tells us that Paul then went 

into the desert of Arabia for three years.  Now 

this is where we can start identifying with Paul.  

He is beginning to ask the all important question.  

“WHAT IS WRONG WITH ME?” 

Our most valuable lessons typically take place 

in a dark desperate place.  Remember Job’s travail 

and despair, and then enlightenment; what about 

Moses’ breakdown experience in Media; and the 

children of Israel’s 40 year wonderings; or Jesus’ 

own forth day trials and testing in the wilderness. 

And I can recall my own valuable “closet of 

despair” experience. Great callings, anointing and 

spiritual enlightenments usually come out of 

darkness and despair.  Now let us see what happens 

to Paul in his wilderness experience.  

Being the brilliant Jewish scholar that Paul 

was, why would God exile him to the desert in 

Arabia with barely enough to eat?  Wouldn’t it be 

logical that while there in sun-baked Arabia, he 

began to long after all that he had lost, but then 
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on the other hand be convicted for desiring it 

because he had willing given it all up for Jesus? 

Maybe he remembered the stories of his ancestors 

longing for Egypt after they were delivered though 

Moses, and he found himself doing the same thing 

and hating himself for it.  Can’t we see why he 

started to beat himself up for coveting after what 

he had willing given up for Christ?  Yet he was 

powerless to stop the mental spin in his head.  

That made him doubly guilty, and sinful as well, as 

too weak to do anything about it. 

Paul was a moral man. A Pharisee, he had kept 

the law perfectly, but now as a Christian he 

couldn’t conquer his own sin.  Interesting, he had 

power as a sinner to keep the law perfectly 

(Philippians 3:6), but as a Christian he was powerless 

(Romans 7:11).  Keeping the law perfectly in his own 

strength was keeping it by the power of the devil, 

yet God wouldn’t give him the power not to sin as a 

Christian. He asked himself why, over and over 

again. I believe that we are starting to get the 

picture of the dilemma that Paul was in. 

Before we dive into this section of Romans, let 

me say here that this is the only chapter in the 

Bible that is a lie!  Does that shock you?  It 

should; and I hope that I have your attention.  

Paul’s experience was true, but what he believes 
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about himself is a lie. He is in ignorant unbelief 

- believing the lie that humans are sufficient 

separate beings able to have the power to be good 

and resist evil. 

Most of us can identify with Paul’s travail in 

Romans 7:7-25, yet not many even believe or know 

that Romans 7 is not our permanent dwelling place. 

Like the Children of Israel, we are only meant to 

visit it temporarily for our own personal “season 

of discovery.” The Abundant Life of Christ living 

in our place, is our Romans 8 permanent promised 

land dwelling place. Let us begin investigating 

Paul’s questionings and see how he comes to his 

answer.  He begins by looking at the possible root 

to his problem for why he can not conqueror his 

sins and temptations. He begins to muse about 

himself and analyze his dilemma. 

 

 “What shall we say then? Is the law sin?  

God forbid.  Nay, I had not known sin but 

by the law; for I had not known lust, 

except the law had said, ‘Thou shall not 

covet.’  But sin taking occasion by the 

commandment, wrought in me all manner of 

concupiscence.  For without the law sin 

was dead.” 
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Paul is awakened by the law to see sinful 

behavioral patterns in himself.  And now awakened, 

he was concerned over the particular sin of 

coveting.  His concern drives Him to his first 

question:  “How can I get deliverance over this 

insidious sin of coveting? How can I know victory 

and liberation from my sins? These sins have power 

over me, they beset me every time.  Could it be 

that if the law didn’t shout at me telling me not 

to covet, then I wouldn’t have this sin problem?” 

“I feel so powerless to keep this commandment, 

‘Thou shalt not covet,’ so what if the commandment 

is done away with altogether? Then maybe I would be 

free from this guilt. Could that be the answer?”  

“That can’t be the answer, for it was through 

the law that I saw how heinous sin was in the first 

place. God uses it to be the spot-light that 

exposes sin. He spotlighted sin in me, which drove 

me to find Christ in the first place.  I can’t 

eliminate God’s spot-light, God intends for broken 

law in us to be seen as sin.  Somehow, sin must get 

it power from the law because the law arouses in me 

all manner of evil desires.   However, without the 

law those evil desires die away.  So, I’m still 

wondering if the law is my problem.”  
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 “For I was alive without the law once:  

but when the commandment came, sin revived, 

and I died.  And the commandment, which was 

ordained to life, I found to be unto death.  

For sin taking occasion by the commandment 

deceived me and by it slew me.” 

 

Paul experienced New Covenant grace, not law, 

when he first became a Christian.  However, when He 

was tempted to covet, the commandment “Thou shall 

not covet” shouted at him and exposed the sin of 

coveting in him, which in turn killed him because 

he couldn’t conquer it.  How is it that the law, 

being an instrument of life, caused him to die, and 

why does it deceive him and slay him? Good 

question. He was frustrated and defeated—challenged 

by the law, yet laughed at by sin, making it plain 

that it had him under control.  Look further. 

 

“Wherefore the law is holy and the 

commandment holy, and just and good. Was 

then that which is good made death unto 

me?  God forbid.  Sin working death in me 

by that which is good: that sin by the 

commandment might become exceeding sinful. 

For we know that the law is spiritual:  

but I am carnal, sold under sin.” 
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Paul finds his answer by the process of 

elimination:  “The law can’t be my problem; it is 

holy, just and good” (Rom. 7:12).  Then how can God’s 

outer law be death to me when I try to keep it?   

The holy spiritual law is working death in me. Good 

is producing death so that sin might appear what it 

is, exceedingly sinful.  Ok, I see it, the law is 

definitely not the problem.  Then the blame must be 

on the human me, I am too fleshly to keep it 

because my flesh seems to be a slave to sin.  If 

the problem is the human me, then I am guilty, yet 

I am totally frustrated, in despair, and confused.”  

The first question, “the law is not my problem” 

is answered, but Paul’s self-assessment was not 

true, although it sure seems to be.  Actually, most 

of our lives we have a mentality of, “What is wrong 

with me.”  The human me, that is.  That is why I 

have a presentation that I call, “What is Man?” 

Basically, this question is the most misunderstood 

in all of Christianity, and it is exactly where we 

are unknowingly accused daily, by the Accuser.  

Let us proceed. Paul goes on to the second 

compelling question, “Is my human self the 

problem?”  
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“For that which I do, I allow not: for 

what I would that do I not; but what I 

hate, that do I.  If then I do that which 

I would not, I consent unto the law that 

it is good.” 

 

Paul is declaring that he is committing sin 

even when in his will he wills against it.  He 

willed over and over again not to sin, but he ends 

up sinning anyway.  This says to us that  Paul  

could  not will himself out of his sins.  

 As he analyzed it further, he saw that his 

will was in agreement with God’s law and not at all 

contrary to it.   That told him that the human 

spirit, our choice-maker/self, couldn’t be the 

problem either.  This is an amazing discovery.  The 

devil had accused Paul’s human self for being 

Paul’s biggest problem, but now Paul didn’t have to 

believe that lie anymore.  His human self wasn’t 

the evil culprit; he wasn’t against God, nor God’s 

laws, so then he, the human vessel self wasn’t the 

evil one doing the evil. OK, then what or who was 

the real problem? 

 

“Now then it is no more I that do it, but 

sin that dwells in me.  For I know that in 

me (that is in my flesh,) dwells no good 
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thing: for to will is present with me; but 

how to perform that which is good I find 

not.” 

 

This is a vital revelation.  Something wholly 

other than Paul was doing the sinning, yet the 

other is accusing him, making his flesh to be the 

evil culprit.  That is an amazing discovery—“no 

more I that do it.”  The human Paul wasn’t 

producing his own sins. The truth is that the human 

vessel is totally incapable of producing sins.  BIG 

NEWS!  It is only by the power of a sinful 

producing nature that we can sin, and it is only by 

the power of Christ’s own “divine nature” that we 

express righteousness. The human being doesn’t have 

its own nature, so therefore it has no power to 

produce sin, or get free of it. The biblical 

descriptions of the human being are: “A slave” (Rom. 

6:17-18); “a branch” (John 15:1); “a vessel” (Rom. 9:22-3); 

“a body” (Eph. 1:22-23); “a wife” (Rom. 7:2-4); or “a 

temple” (I Cor. 6:19-20), and prove that the human is 

the container of the power-source, but not the 

power-source itself.  

 This passage is the negative counter-part to 

Galatians 2:20.  Galatians says, “I live, yet not 

I, but Christ lives in me.”  Romans 7:17 says, “No 

more I that do it, but sin that dwells in me.”  
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There it is: the human cannot produce its own 

righteousness (Galatians 2:20), nor can it produce its 

own sins (Romans 7:17), The human is a simple vessel.   

Then who is it producing the sins, and what or 

who is sin? The sin that dwelled in Paul was 

masquerading as self-effort.  Sins are the 

fruit/product of the producer of sin, and everyone 

knows that the fruit doesn’t have power in its self 

to bring itself forth.  Jesus said in John 15 that 

without him, the vine, you cannot produce your own 

fruit.  

Therefore sins must be the product of a person 

called Sin or Satan.  I John 3:8 says that, “He 

that commits sin is of the devil; for the devil 

sins from the beginning.”  Sin is personified in 

these Romans verses:  He is a person who can reign 

(Romans 5:21); who can master people (Romans 6:14); who 

can deceive and kill people (Romans 7:11); who can 

dwell within people and make them do things against 

their will (Romans 7:17&20).  Sin is quite alive (Romans 

7:9) and exceedingly active; so it must be Satan, 

the evil one, dwelling, acting, and working in 

fallen mankind. Sin is a person (Satan) I call him 

Mr. Sin (I John 3:8). 

If the human can produce its own sins, then 

there is a possibility that it can produce its own 

righteousness.  That is blasphemy, because the 
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human would then take Christ’s place as Savior and 

Lord.  We would be our own God and fall right into 

Satan’s devious plan for man to try to become like 

God. The creature would become the Creator, and 

fallen flesh would try to become Divine Spirit. 

That would make man a son of Satan, instead of a 

son of God.   

Now how is it that sin/Satan dwells in Paul, 

the Christian?  How can Satan produce sins through 

Paul who is indwelt by Christ?  The human is 

tripartite, spirit, soul and body.  Christ is one 

with us in Spirit, but Satan can get an advantage 

over us through the flesh (soul and body) if we 

believe his lies of human performance.  Verse 23 

says there is “another law in my members bringing 

me into captivity to the law of sin in my members.”  

A law, or principal, or person in my members 

(soul/body) brings me into bondage.  So, Satan is 

not in Paul’s spirit, but dwells in his flesh as an 

adulteress spirit ruling his flesh as long as Paul 

gives power to him by believing in his own 

abilities to perform.  That is why Paul cries out, 

“How to perform, I find not.”  Performance based 

righteousness doesn’t work. This scripture is the 

proof. The human doesn’t do its own sinning (Rom. 

7:17), nor its own goodness (Rom. 7:18).   
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Another vital point here is that the human 

doesn’t have its own willpower.  That is 

interesting, because everybody thinks that we 

humans have willpower, but no, this verse proves 

that we don’t.  “The will is present with me, but 

how to perform I find not.”  It certainly is true 

that Paul is saying that the human has a will, that 

is not even the point. The point is the human 

doesn’t have the power to fulfill its own will to 

keep himself from sinning.  We humans have the 

faculty to choose, but we don’t have the power 

behind our choice.  What we can do, which Paul 

didn’t understand at this point, is to WILL or 

CHOOSE, the One with the power to fulfill the 

spirit choice.  So I say there is no such thing as 

WILLPOWER.  Human will, yes, but the human will is 

powerless without the Spirit’s strength to fulfill 

it.  Therefore Paul couldn’t even will or choose 

his way out of Roman 7. If he chose not to do it, 

he was powerless. However if he had chosen Christ, 

the One who is the power of God to resist sin then 

it would have been done.  The choice is always in a 

person, not in my own power to do it.  Again hear 

Paul’s agony: 

 

“For the good that I would I do not:  but 

the evil which I would not that I do.  Now 
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if I do that I would not, it is no more I 

that do it, but sin that dwells in me.  I 

find a law that, when I would do good, 

evil is present with me.” 

 

Paul reiterates again, “it is no longer I that 

do it, but sin that dwells in me.”  The Spirit 

often repeats Himself when He is making an 

important point, as He does here.  Next Paul says 

that he finds a principle at work whenever he tries 

to do good.  When he does try to do good, evil is 

present with him.  Boy, that ought to catch our 

attention.  We must conclude that doing good by our 

own self effort, which is actually an expression of 

Satan, is the very evil we are trying to avoid.  It 

is the creature trying to be like the Creator, and 

it is Satan’s age-old deception, “I will be like 

the most high God” (Isa.14:14). At his fall, Satan 

wasn’t trying to be evil, he didn’t know what evil 

was.  This event spoken of in Isaiah 14:14 was the 

first time a creature ever tried to be like God.  

Trying to be like God is rebellion, and it is 

subtly trying to replace Him.  This Satanic act was 

the first evil in all the universe, yet it was 

hidden under the guise of goodness. It is the same 

pharisaical religious spirit which works in us 

today. So Paul in Romans 7, like Satan, is doing 
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the same evil by trying to be good.   Remember, I 

am not saying the doing good is evil, but trying to 

do good by self-effort is where the real evil lies 

hidden, posing itself as Christian goodness.   

Self-effort is an expression of Satan.  

“Sin that dwells in me,” is Satan 

masquerading as my own self-effort, my own 

ability, my own sufficiency, and an 

independent life of my own. However, the 

“Sin that dwells in us” is a false 

reality, and not who you are. 

      We Christians are operating from a lie and 

false satanic reality.  Remember, “as a man 

thinketh, so is he.”  If we believe that self-

effort is a reality and the human is responsible 

for keeping himself from evil, or being the 

strength of his own righteousness, then that is 

what is real to us.  What we believe is very 

creative: false believing produces a false reality, 

while right believing produces true reality.   My 

good friend, Kathryn Magnotto said, “Everything 

fulfills the word spoken over it, whether 

negatively or positively.”   

Do we have it clear how Satan gets his 

advantage over us continually? Satan’s temptation 

is not the problem—our response to the temptation 

is not the problem.  The problem is that he 
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deceives us into thinking that the human vessel 

should be like God by trying to be good.  We strive 

to stop sinning, and we strive to overcome our 

temptations--that very act of self-striving to 

conquer is THE HIDDEN SIN. That is how Satan traps 

us and steals our bodies temporarily and misuses us 

by producing his sinful fruits through us.  

 

 “For I delight in the law of God after 

the inward man:  But I see another law in 

my members warring against the law of my 

mind, and bringing me into captivity to 

the law of sin which is in my members, O 

wretched man that I am!  Who shall deliver 

me from the body of this death?”   

  

What a dilemma! How is Paul going to get out of 

this satanic trap?  His soul and body are a bloody 

battlefield of confusion, tension, and agony. This 

is wretchedness and even suicidal.  This scenario 

is starting to sound like “The Kingdom of the 

Middle Ground.”  It is necessary for Paul to go 

through this agonizing season in his life, 

discovering this all-important life changing truth 

in Roman 7.  Paul is not an independent-self able 

to produce sin or righteousness, and when he tries 

he ends up sinning more and more.  Satan is the 
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culprit and real sinner and not Paul.  And this 

false ‘able’ self is not who Paul is.  

 

“I thank God through Jesus Christ our 

Lord.  So then with the mind I myself 

serve the law of God; but with the flesh 

the law of sin.  There is therefore now no 

condemnation to them which are in Christ 

Jesus, who walk not after the flesh, but 

after the Spirit.  For the law of the 

Spirit of life in Christ Jesus hath made 

me free from the law of sin and death.  

For what the law could not do, in that it 

was weak through the flesh, God sending 

his own Son in the likeness of sinful 

flesh, and for sin condemned sin in the 

flesh. That the righteousness of the law 

might be fulfilled in us who walk not 

after the flesh, but after the Spirit.”   

  

This is the lightning flash point of the Cross 

in operation, transforming negative desperation to 

positive revelation. This is the birth of “the 

faith of the son of God,” eliminating Paul self-

striving-self. The only way out of the trap of 

Romans 7 is to leap out by faith.  Paul’s leaps 

from “O wretched man that I am,” to  positive 
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affirmation and thanksgiving to Christ for what He 

has already done for him at the Cross. His faith 

transforms him from a mere fallen flesh conscious 

man, to the unified divine consciousness of 

Christ.9   

Paul continues to recognize how faith works.  

He sees that he is a Spirit person serving God with 

the “new mind” (I Cor. 2:16) by affirming and 

receiving the truth.  He will not act from fleshly 

self-effort to try to change his actions even 

though those behavior pattern might continue to 

manifest for sometime.  On thing is for sure, Paul 

will not try to change himself.  He is not going to 

take condemnation because he is serving God by 

faith, and trusting the Spirit to transform his 

behavior. So, he is not in sin, because “Whatsoever 

is not of faith, is sin” (Rom. 14:23). By faith, he is 

not going to try to conquer his temptations and 

sins any more. That is the job of the Holy Spirit 

who, at the Cross, has already set him free from 

the striving-self, “I am crucified with Christ.” 

The way of transformation is always completed by 

faith and by the Spirit, not by us.  “Mortify, 

therefore the deeds of the flesh, by the Spirit” 

(Rom. 8:13).  The word “mortify” sounds like hard 

work, yet it simply means, consider yourself 

                                                 
9 Reread Chapter one—The “body Death” of Christ on the Cross  has already delivered us, take it by faith.  
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already dead to the deeds of the flesh, and trust 

the Holy Spirit to make manifest the 

transformation. 

A new principal manifests itself, “the law of 

Spirit and life.”  Whenever we move to a new 

dimension, a new principal comes into operation.  

This new law or principle of believing has set Paul 

free from striving and trying.  It is just like the 

law of gravity being overcome by the law of 

aviation which lifts the airplane to another level 

of operation.   

Christ’s substitutionary bodily death on the 

Cross has set Paul’s soul and body free from 

Satan’s dominion of self-sufficiency and self-

activity.   With the life of Christ as our life,   

Christ himself fulfills the outer law by being the 

inner law in us. James calls it, “The perfect law 

of liberty” (James 1:25)--the perfect 

principal/person of liberation, Jesus Christ 

himself.   

Did Paul ever realize a life free from his 

coveting behavior?  I believe that Acts 20:33 

proves that he did.  Later in his life, on one of 

his missionary journeys to Ephesus and after three 

years of preaching and teaching them “all the 

council of God,” he instructs and warns the 

believers as he departs from them never to see them 
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again. He says, ”For I know this, that after my 

departing shall grievous wolves enter in among you, 

not sparing the flock. Also, of your own selves 

shall men arise speaking perverse things to draw 

away disciples after them, and now brethren, I 

commend you to God, and to the word of his grace 

which is able to build you up and to give you an 

inheritance among all them which are sanctified.” 

 Then Paul says this and the point of this 

discussion.  “I have coveted no man’s silver, or 

gold, or apparel.  Yea, you yourselves know, that 

these hands have ministered unto my necessities, 

and to them that were with me.”   Why would Paul 

even say such a thing unless he himself use to have 

the problem of coveting things, and therefore now 

found it expedient to work with his own hands to 

pay his own way? I believe that he was no longer 

habitually coveting but found it wise to work for 

his own living. 

Did he still have the temptation? Yes, I think 

so, but the keeping power of the Spirit kept him 

from moving over into the besetting sins of his 

past.  He stood by faith knowing that he was not a 

lustful, coveting person as he depended on his real 

identity as Christ.   
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Opposites are very important in life, they are 

our teachers.  Paul had to learn “who he wasn’t,” 

before he could discover “who he really was.” 

Recently, my husband Scott was musing over his 

life prior to knowing that Christ was his life.  He 

said, “I was drawing my supply from a ‘well’ that 

was empty most of the time, so all I could do was 

try to survive my problems, and do my best.”  The 

well that Scott was drawing from was this: his own 

way; his own ability; his own ideas; his own 

understanding about his life; and his own 

reasonable conclusions for trying to make life 

work.  Now Scott is not unusual, but on the 

contrary, Scott’s way of living is common to all of 

us. Yet Paul describes that way of trying to strive 

to make ends meet; trying to be more responsible 

for your families welfare, and doing the best we 

can by self-effort, as “wretchedness.”  

Being a good provider, taking care of family, 

and living up to our responsibilities is good, and 

not wrong in itself, but doing it by our own 

ability, and our own strength always leaves us in 

defeat, and wondering “Can there be more to this 

Christian life?” 

  The great prophet Isaiah when prophesying 

Christ’s crucifixion said in Isaiah 53: 6 that the 

essence of all sin is this: “All we like sheep have 
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gone astray, we have turned everyone to his own 

way: and God has laid on Christ the iniquity of us 

all.”  That doesn’t seem too bad, it seems like a 

good man trying to do the best he can.  Then why is 

it called iniquity, and why did Jesus have to pay 

the ultimate price for what seems to be good and 

respectable mankind? It seems good, yet it is man’s 

taking God’s place as God. Only God is good, even 

Jesus said that in Luke 1:19. 

The fleshly well that Scott was drawing from 

was empty, but the well that Jesus was talking 

about to the “Women” in John 4 was a Spiritual well 

that springs up inside of us as eternal life.   

Scott now knows who his life is, and 

experiences fullness and all sufficiency for all 

things, for his eternal well never runs dry. That 

well is Christ springing up in him unto Everlasting 

Life.  

Scott’s testimony now is:  “I knew that the 

blood of Jesus cleansed me from my sins, but I did 

not know that Christ was my life, I thought that I 

had to live it myself.”  He certainly knows now. 

Consider this parable! 

There was a King who fell in love and married a 

beautiful, young but poor, peasant woman.  She 

worked hard in the field all of her life. He wooed 

her and asked for her hand. The King wanted her to 
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be his queen and by doing so he rescued her from 

her former environment and way of life. There was a 

glorious wedding.  He gave her the honor of being 

the Queen, and a co-ruler in his kingdom by being 

joined together with her as His wife.  The next day 

after the wedding, the King woke up from sleep, but 

his wife was gone. Gone where? Behold he looked out 

in his field, and there among the peasants was his 

Queen working with the field hands, as if she were 

still a mere peasant.  

We Christian are like that, I hope that we can 

learn from this parable!  

 

Rise up O’ Queen, and be joined to your 

King. 

Now what is Abundant Life?  Or should I say, 

“Who is Abundant Life?”  You will know by now, it 

is no longer you living at all, it is Christ living 

replacing you, but expressing Himself as if it were 

you. Pretty great!  There is no other life in the 

universe, but Christ’s own resurrection Life. All 

else is death.        

 

Let me reiterate these 12 vital points: 

 Paul was a defeated Christian; he couldn’t keep 
the 10th commandment, nor could he keep himself 
from sinning. 
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 He wondered why he couldn’t conqueror his sin; 
the more he tried the more he failed. 
“Something is wrong with Me.” 

 Maybe if there was no law telling him not to 
covet, then he would be ok! 

 What was the problem? 
 The problem couldn’t be the law; God uses law 

to expose sin. 
 The problem couldn’t be Paul’s human self, he 

didn’t want to do it, he wanted to please God. 
 Big discovery, it was another power - Mr. Sin 

disguised as a good performing Paul doing the 
sinning. 

 It was Satan’s self-righteousness & self-
effort, it was not the human Paul producing and 
doing the evil act. 

 If the human can produce its own evil, then we 
can produce our own good! If that is true, then 
what need do we have of a Savior? Deception: 
The human vessel can do its own good; the 
branch can produce its own fruit; the temple 
can be its own god; and the body has no need 
for the head. “Liar, Liar pants on fire.” 

 The Cross has already delivered Paul from 
Satan’s lie of independent self which is “the 
law of sin and death.” 

 Paul learned how to serve God by faith, and not 
by self-improvement. Jesus has already 
delivered him at the Cross. 

 Grace and faith in the finished work of Christ 
sets Paul free from a striving self and finally 
liberates him. 

 

Chapter 5 

There is NO Such Thing as an  

Independent-Self 
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“That they all may be one; as thou, Father, art in 
me, and I in thee, that they also may be one in 
us;” “I in them and thou in me, that they may be 
made perfect in oneness”  John 17:21 & 23 

 

Who would ever consider these things?  Even if 

someone would consider it, who would believe it 

anyway?  Our spiritual leaders and teachers don’t 

tell us these truths. Why isn’t anyone saying it, 

and why won’t we Christian believe it?  “Saying, 

what? And believing what”? Why aren’t we saying and 

believing that there is no such thing as an 

independent-human self?  If we would dare to truly 

understand our human selves maybe there wouldn’t be 

so many weary and defeated Christians.  And maybe, 

just maybe we would be free.  Hey, the word, FREE 

certainly is an overused word these days, but I am 

compelled to use it anyway.  

FREE, YES, “FREE INDEED”!  

 

Aren’t we all really longing to be free?  Free from 

what?  Free from the chains of us trying to fix, 

change, improve, keep, protect, and save ourselves 

from doing evil. Haven’t we all given it our best 

shot? If you haven’t given it your best try, then 

maybe you should keep on trying.  That’s right; 

keep on trying until you can’t anymore.  But, how 

many more times do you need to go around before you 
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finally get it?  Don’t you understand that doing 

good by self effort is an expression of Satan?  

“What?  Now wait a minute!”  I told you that you 

wouldn’t believe it. 

 

Most Christians believe that we are independently 

just ourselves, with some outside help influencing 

us from Jesus walking beside us?  Don’t we 

basically believe that we are living our own lives, 

doing our best to maintain some kind of happiness 

and contentment by keeping and maintaining 

ourselves in good standing with God? Don’t we think 

that it is through our good moral behavior, along 

with continual self improvement, self-achieving, 

and self-motivated self-effort that will hit the 

spot with God? Anyway, wouldn’t we all be sinful 

lazy bums if we didn’t hold on to ourselves and try 

as hard as we can to do our best?     

 

Listen to this News flash! The human being has 

always been expressing the life of another, and 

NEVER, NEVER had a life of its own.  Or, to say it 

another way, we humans are not independent 

beings….We are helpless expressions of someone else 

and we always have been our whole life. The human 

self has never been filled with itself alone, 

expressing just itself!  This is the biggest lie in 
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the whole universe, and what the bible calls, “the 

mystery of iniquity”.  

 

Wow! That is food for thought.    

   

Paul proclaimed oneness with Christ to every young 

fellowship that he fathered all through-out the 

middle east and as far west as Rome. Jesus also 

prayed for the “body of Christ” to know oneness in 

His intercessory prayer in John 17:20-23. Hey, 

Jesus always gets His prayers answered. But why 

would it take so long for Jesus’ prayer to unfold 

in time? I think it is because the Father has 

designed it to be now in our time that His people 

would know and operate in oneness with the Son, and 

as true sons of God. Oneness with Christ is the 

answer to the problem of independent-self.  

Operating in independence is the root sin, 

dysfunction and misuse of God’s people. And oneness 

with Christ is the antidote, the right use, and 

proper function of the family of God. 

 

Another time Jesus said “if any man come to me, and 

hate not his father, and mother, and wife, and 

children and brethren, and sisters, yea, and his 

own life also, he cannot be my disciple, and 

whosoever shall save his own life shall lose it, 
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but whosoever shall lose his life for my sake shall 

find it”?  Do we even hear what Jesus is saying?  

 

Losing and finding? Hum…It seems to me that what we 

lose is the delusion of an independent human self 

with a life of its own.  And the life we find is 

the fullness of our union with Christ. Seems to me 

that Paul summed it up by saying that “he suffered 

the lose of all things, that he might win Christ.” 

(Phil 3:8). 

 

Why don’t we hear these truths?  Is it basically 

because they have been lost in the archives of 

Christianity?  Isn’t this the truth of the gospel 

that Paul preached in the first century to the 

hungry sinners?  And didn’t they respond in faith 

which birthed Christianity in the first place?   

 

What has happen to the gospel of oneness with 

Christ? Somehow the age-old trick of “diversion” 

and “preoccupation with self-improvement” which 

Satan has used for eons, has worked.  Yet, doesn’t 

the church sing, “On Christ the solid rock I stand, 

all other ground is sinking sand” as well as, “ON 

Christ Alone”.  Yelp, we sing these songs alright, 

but do we really believe what we are singing?  I 

hardly think so.   
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We all falsely think that God needs our help, or 

maybe we think that we can give him permission to 

help us become better.  Both these foolish 

statements are gross misnomers.  The sin and pride 

of the world is: “I am sufficiently able, so I 

really don’t need God.”  While the sin and pride of 

the Christian is: “I’ll give Christ permission to 

help me be sufficiently good enough, and advance 

His kingdom by my own efforts.”  

                                                                               

 Ok, are you beginning to get the point? 

 

The human being is a derivative dependent slave to 

the one who indwells us, or owns us.  The bible 

tells us so:  We are called “slaves of sin” before 

we were saved, and now through the Cross of Christ, 

we are “slaves of righteousness” (Rom. 6:17-18), 

but never free to just do our own thing….It says 

that we are either “vessels of wrath” before we 

were saved and now we are “vessels of mercy,” (Rom. 

9:22-23) but always just a vessel and never the 

content…We are called “branches” of the true vine 

which is Christ, but we were “branches” of the 

false vine Satan before we were saved, but never 

any thing but a branch that can do nothing apart 

from its source, the vine (John 15:1-5)….We are 
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called temples of the Holy Spirit,(I Cor. 619-20), 

but when unsaved we were temples of Satan (John 

8:44), but always just the temple not the god in 

the temple….We are called wives of our old husband, 

but now through the Cross we are wives of our new 

husband Christ (Rom. 7:1-4). 

 

Now, look at all these examples of what the human 

being really is and you will see the secret of 

human dependency and the lie of human independence.   

OK, we see it, but I will tell you another 

secret…”It will cost you everything to really know 

it in your spirit as a living reality.”  God has to 

prove to us by the process of hard knocks and heart 

breaking exposure, that WE REALLY CAN’T DO ANYTHING 

apart from Christ.  

 

Since most Christians are living from a sense of a 

false independent-self, we certainly wouldn’t want 

to give that self up too easily.  But think about 

it, it is the only self that we have ever known. 

Yet Jesus demands surrender, in Matthew 16:25 when 

He said, “whosoever shall save his own life shall 

lose it, and whosoever shall lose his life for my 

sake shall find it”?  What life is Jesus talking 

about?  It must be a independent life of our own in 

which we falsely call “my own life”.  



 108

 

Think about it, God alone is the only independent 

person in the whole universe.  He depends on no one 

and nothing. He is the only self-sufficient, self-

generating, autonomous person that there is.  Wait 

a minute, how can we call God a person?  Didn’t God 

say to Moses at the burning bush, “I AM that I AM”.  

“I am” is first person present tense, or being.  

That is personhood. Therefore only God is the one 

independent person in the whole universe (Isa.45:5-

7). That makes man, angels, even devils as well as 

all created beings and things dependent on the 

Creator.  All creation is created to derive its 

life from the Creator, so all creation depends on 

and derives its very existence on the one 

independent person in the universe that is God 

Almighty, Himself.  

 

Why is creation trying to be independent and self-

sufficiently self-generating? Isn’t that rebellion 

against God?  Yes it is.  Satan was the first 

sinner and cosmic criminal who rebelled and 

declared himself to be independent and self-

sufficiently able to just be his own evil self.  

The bible tells us in Isa. 14:12 that Satan said in 

his heart, “I will be like the most High God.”  

Wasn’t he saying ”I will be independent, all 
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powerful, and sufficient in myself, just like God, 

and I will be Lord of my own kingdom and my kingdom 

will be greater than God’s. Wow, I bet you never 

thought of it like that!  

 

OK, since God is the only independent person in the 

universe, then Satan must be self-deceived.  And 

the light that was in him must have imploded 

inwardly into darkness, and as the bible says, “how 

great is that darkness” (Matthew 6:23). Do you 

remember his created name was “Lucifer” which means 

“light bearer”.  A light bearer is like a lamp, or 

expresser, bearing the light of God, but pridefully 

he said, “no thank, I won’t bear your light, God, I 

will be my own light.” That is how he became the 

“Prince of Darkness.” 

 

Now what does Satan have to do with mankind?  Well, 

we all know that through the fall mankind rebelled 

against God’s word and fell right into the hands of 

Satan who owned us (Heb. 2:15) until we were 

redeemed by our faithful God. However, while we 

were in Satan’s hands he brain washed us into 

believing that we were independent-selves like him.  

What?  He deceived us into believing that we too 

are independent beings who live life by our own 

power and sufficiency.  Gosh, I thought we were 
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supposed to be responsible human beings? Maybe, 

we’ve had it all wrong. Hey, we can’t trust in 

ourselves to be sufficient and responsible, Paul 

warns against that in I1 Cor. 3:5 when he said, 

“Not that we are sufficient of ourselves to think 

anything as of ourselves; but our sufficiency is of 

God.” Maybe we should look at responsiblity another 

way, maybe it is, MY-RESPONSE-TO-HIS-ABILITY.  See 

how if we look at it that way we are not trusting 

in ourselves, but our faith is now placed in God 

who has the ability, sufficiency, power, and wisdom 

to live His life through us? 

 

Jesus told the woman at the well that there was a 

well that could spring up unto “everlasting life”. 

Where was this well?  It certainly wasn’t the 

“fountain of youth” that Ponce de Leon was looking 

for. It must be an everlasting inner well of living 

water that is in us Christians who simply put our 

trust in Christ (John 7:38).  If we already have 

this well in us, why don’t we draw from it for our 

sufficiency?  Well, here we go again….It is because 

we falsely think that we are independent-selves, 

with a life of our own.  No wonder we Christians 

are so defeated and powerless, we are drawing from 

the wrong well.  We are trying to derive life from 
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our vessel selves instead of Christ, whom the bible 

says, is our life (Col. 3:4). 

 

 Jesus knew this secret and powerfully walked in it 

all of his life. “Of my own self, I can do nothing” 

(John 5:19 & 30);  “I live by the Father” (John 

6:57); “I have not spoken of myself” (John 12:49);  

and “I speak not of myself; but the Father that 

dwells in me, He does the works” (John 14:10). 

Jesus didn’t have his own life (John 6:57); works 

(John 14:10); words (John 12:49-50); glory (John 

8:50); teaching (John 7:16); will (John 6:38); name 

(John 5:43); and witness (John 5:31-33). Jesus 

always functioned in union with His Father and 

never functioned independently. 

 

Since we all know that Jesus never sinned, and then 

what would have been his sin, that is, if he had of 

sinned?  Wouldn’t it have been walking in 

rebellious independence, thinking he could have his 

own life, his own power, his own sufficiency, his 

own works, his own glory, his own teaching, his own 

will, and his own words?  

He would have played right into Satan’s hands if he 

had trusted in himself in any way.  His trust was 

completely in His Father who did the works through 

him. John 14:10 says, “I am in the Father, and the 
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Father is in me.  The words that I speak unto you I 

speak not of myself; but the Father that dwells in 

me, he does the works” He never sinned simply 

because he never acted independently from His 

Father.  

 

Boy, I think that we Christians have a lot to learn 

about independent-self.  We need our minds renewed 

to the truth (Rom. 12:2).  The first thing we need 

to know is that INDEPENDENT-SELF IS Satan disguised 

as us.  It is the same rebellious religious spirit 

that the bible calls “the spirit of error,” the 

spirit that we all inherited through Adam at the 

fall. The bible says that “Mr. Sin entered into the 

world and death came because of sin, therefore 

death passed upon all men, for all have sinned” 

(Rom. 5:12).  

 

 Interesting, the bible scholars say that the word 

“SIN” in Romans 5:12 is a noun, or a person. Why 

hello, Mr. Satan, you are really Mr. Sin, and you 

entered mankind through deceit.  Even Ephesians 

2:1-3 tells us that before we were saved we all had 

a spirit in us, namely, “the spirit that now works 

in the children of disobedience, the prince of the 

power of the air.”   
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WOW! WHO KNEW!  I told you that this was hard to 

believe; however, the first century Christians 

didn’t have trouble believing it, they knew it to 

be fact.  It is only us educated, sophisticated, 

prim and proper folks who can’t believe it.  Ask, 

anyone in a third world country if they had Satan 

in them before they were saved?  They would tell 

you. Yet, we in this culture are so wise in our own 

understanding, that we have become fools.  

 

I’m not sure if anyone can really understand your 

union with Christ, if we can’t believe that first 

Satan lived in us (Eph. 2:1-3).  Our humanity was 

grossly misused as Satan’s “slaves” before you were 

redeemed and enslaved by Christ, the Lover of your 

soul (Rom 6: 18-19). 

   

So now where are we?  Christ living His own 

everlasting life in me as if it were me.  Hum! 

Christ AS ME!  Well, that ought to get some hair 

raising reactions.  Not Christ and a big performing 

independent me, but Christ in union with me forming 

“Christ AS ME”.  Wow!  That is scary!  Yes, it 

would be scary if I depended on me, but I’m 

trusting Christ to be the real me!  Doesn’t 

Colossians 1:27 say it, “Christ in you, the hope of 

glory.” Yes, but “in you” isn’t as scary as “as 
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you.”  If you are reading “Christ in you” (Col. 

1:27) from a separated consciousness, then there 

would be room for a performing ME.  But, if you are 

reading “Christ in you” from a union consciousness, 

then you would see that it doesn’t mean Christ and 

a performing me, it means that there is no 

independent me at all, it is Christ in union with 

me, forming Christ as me.   

 Then what part does the human play?  Good 

question. All created forms were created to contain 

and express the Creator.  We human beings are God’s 

crowning creation with royal capacities such as 

choice or, free will.  Free choice, but ironically 

when once the decision is made, then our will is 

mysteriously bound up to the thing that we have 

chosen (Rom. 6:16).  So, we are free, but bound as 

soon as we choose.  Once we decide to accept 

Christ, then Christ binds us up with Himself, and 

as the bible says, we are made “slaves of 

righteousness” (Rom. 6:18).   

 

This seems like a contradiction or oxymoron, and I 

believe that it is and isn’t at the same time.  

Now, I bet your mind is totally twisted.  Well, 

paradoxes often do seem like contradiction.  Jesus 

often spoke in riddles like that to the Pharisees’, 

“Ye judge after the flesh; I judge no man, and if I 
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judge my judgment is true” (John 8:15-16).   Which 

is it Jesus, do you judge or not?  Really, He 

doesn’t judge, and He also does judge, so both are 

true and it is not a contraction at all.  

 

Now back to our original point, is there free will?   

Yes, God created out of Himself free sons with the 

capacity to refuse and reject Him (Rom. 3:9-18) 

which of course we all did. Or, accept Him, as the 

redeemed have (John 1:12). So humanity’s one 

function is to simply receive and walk in, by 

faith, either Christ, or Satan. 

 

The Apostle Paul was a union man, not western 

union, or electrical union, but union with Christ, 

union man. Paul’s message was about being one with 

Christ. He says that you were one with Christ in 

His death, and in his burial (Rom. 6:4), he says 

that you were raised with Christ and now seated 

with Christ in heavenly places (Eph. 2:6).  

Therefore, you are one with the Christ of history 

who is now the Lord of Lord’s in a glorified 

universal sense, then the conclusion must be, as 

the bible says (I Cor. 6:17: Eph. 5:30), that He is 

one with you right now in your history.  Living, 

being, walking, and speaking, in you as you.   
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Wait a minute, are you saying that we, Christians 

are Christ?  No, no, we never become Him; He is 

uniquely the second person of the trinity.  

However, He unifies His self to us, and as it were 

becomes us, or should I say, expresses Himself as 

us.  However, we never become Him.  NEVER, NEVER! 

That would be taking His place which Satan tried to 

do at his fall (Isa. 14 & Ezek. 28).  So, Christ 

joins Himself to us, and becomes what we are, 

expressing Himself as us…What a privilege to 

contain and express the Lord of Lord’s, and King of 

King’s…We the little king, He the preeminent King, 

we the little Lord, He the preeminent Lord.  Isn’t 

it great to be redeemed humanity! 

 

This is too much to take in.  Well then, the next 

question that must follow is, “How, and do we sin?” 

Yes, we can sin, but it is far less than we think.  

But let me answer that question with a question, 

who or what is the root of sin?  Here we go again, 

“Mr. independent-self.”  If we think that we are 

not dead as the Apostle Paul declares in Col. 3:3, 

and we then think that we live our own life with 

our own understanding, and our own sufficiency’s, 

then when the devil shouts at us as he waves the 

law in our face, we respond by saying, “I will try 

to do good, I will keep myself from sin, I will be 



 117

like the most high God and not sin.”  We have just 

signed our death sentence. That kind of response 

comes from the false idea that we are independent-

selves with our own abilities to keep ourselves.  

What a lie we all fall for.  As soon as we say we 

won’t do something, then sin has dominion over us.  

If we say, it is impossible for me to keep myself 

nor can I help God keep me, then I am free to 

recognize that I am “dead to sin” (Rom. 6:2) as 

well as recognize that the Spirit is in control of 

my fleshly members. His keeping power in me is 

quite adequately sufficient for my keeping, thank 

you. 

 

The bible says that “the power of sin is the law” 

(I Cor. 56:15). The outer law implies that we can 

respond to the law by our own flesh and should 

sufficiently be able to do it.   What a catchy 

trick!  That is impossible seeing that our flesh is 

powerless to perform godliness or holiness. But if 

we don’t know our human helplessness we fall for 

the trick in defeat every time.  Christ did not 

come to do away with the outer law; He came to 

fulfill it inwardly in Himself. And now He has come 

to fulfill it inwardly in us as our law keeper.  If 

we know that we are dead in Christ, then there is 
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no self to respond to the outer law, and Christ 

fulfils it naturally and spontaneously as us.   

 

Are we saying that we can’t sin?  No, never, Christ 

could have sinned, and He was the number One Union 

Man you know. Although, He had to fulfill 

righteousness perfectly without sin which he did.  

The bible wouldn’t say that He was without sin if 

it were impossible for him to sin.  If it were 

possible for our elder brother Jesus to have 

sinned, but didn’t, then it is possible for us to 

sin too, but glory be, that also means that it is 

possible for us not to sin too.  When we know and 

understand the no-independent-self truth, then we 

know that we live by the sinless One within 

(Christ) who fulfills all righteousness in us. 

 

Does that mean that we can call all that we do or 

say Christ?  Yes and no.  Yes, it is Christ living 

as you, but be honest, if you slip and manifest 

sin, say so, and don’t call it Christ, that would 

be blasphemy. Instead, praise God for the cleansing 

blood, and get up and keep on believing. 

 

Satan’s quest is to make us think that we are 

independent-beings apart from Christ.  That is a 

lie, no, he is the deceived one who believes that 
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lie, and his only quest is to try to make us 

believe it too.  If we fall for his lie of 

independence and forget who we are joined to 

Christ, you better believe that you can sin.  But 

thanks be to God, as we walk in the light, the 

blood cleanses us from all sin (I John 1:7).    

 

However, as I eluded before, we sin “far less then 

we think” we do. How can I say that when most think 

that we sin all the time?  I believe that we 

Christians don’t know the difference between sin 

and temptation and therefore take all kinds of 

false guilt for temptation.  Temptation says, “I 

want to do it,” while sin says, I will do it”.  

Even Jesus did not want to go to the Cross, and 

that wasn’t sin, was it?  I decided not to call 

anything sin, except for the obvious of course, 

unless the Holy Spirit convicted me.  That was 

pretty bold, but it got me off of confessing 

temptation as sin and freed me from false guilt. 

   

Let us look at the Apostle Paul’s dilemma in Roman 

7.  First let us get one thing clear, too many 

people think that Paul wasn’t a Christian when he 

wrestled with his problem of coveting in Rom. 7.  

Although, he sounds like most of us Christian who 

don’t know who we really are, and don’t understand 
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that there is no such thing as an independent-self.  

Paul has tormented because he thought that he could 

overcome sin, by trying hard to do good.  But the 

more he tried the more he failed which left him in 

a worse state that ever before.   

 

Paul was a saved Christian who struggled with 

trying to keep the outer law just like we 

Christians do. And the reason that I know that he 

was not unsaved, is because Paul writes his own 

personal bio in Philippians 3:1-9 and as you can 

see, he is talking about his unsaved days.  This is 

what he proclaims in verse 5-6,  “circumcised the 

eighth day, of the stock of Israel, of the tribe of 

Benjamin, an Hebrew of the Hebrews; as touching the 

law, a Pharisee; concerning zeal, persecuting the 

church; touch the righteousness which is in the 

law, BLAMELESS”. He confesses that he kept the law 

perfectly before he was a Christian, therefore this 

disproves any talk about Paul being unsaved and 

struggling with the law as in the case of Romans 7.    

 

I like that, because I can identify with the great 

Apostle and I believe that he is identifying with 

me.  We all struggle trying to be good and failing 

a lot of the time.  Now what was Paul’s discovery 

in Romans 7?  Why, here we go again, he discovered 
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that trying to do good by self-effort only made him 

sin more, then at his breaking point the Holy 

Spirit revealed to him, that he was not even doing 

the sinning.  It was another power doing the 

sinning (Rom. 7:17). He discovered that it was not 

flesh doing the sinning either.  Then who was it?  

Oh my, I think the real culprit is being 

discovered.  It was Satan, Mr. Independent-self who 

was deceiving him and making him believe that he 

needed to be strong enough to overcome his own 

temptations of lust.    

 

So the real culprit was Satan, but there was even 

more discovery for Paul. He discovered that the 

human being was totally helpless to deliver itself 

(7:24); totally unable to help God deliver it; 

totally helpless to have enough will-power to 

change itself (7:18); and even totally helpless to 

have enough choosing power to choose his way out of 

this whirlwind dilemma.  He discovered that the 

human is a neutral vessel and not the producer of 

good or evil (7:17-18). Christ, Mr. Righteousness 

produces the good that we do, (Gal. 2:20) and Mr. 

Sin produces the evil that we do, (Rom. 7:17&19). 

Therefore, the human vessel cannot produce anything 

of its own, but expresses the spirit that indwells 
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it, or temporarily falsely takes possession of it, 

in the case of sin. 

 

Did we get that? Or do you realize that there are 

not any problems that we might have as Christians 

that cannot be solved by the truth of No-

Independent-Self?  We are not independent like we 

think we are, and like the devil tells us. We are 

dependent beings joined to Christ, spirit to 

Spirit.  He is our life, not a part of our life, 

NO; He IS our very essence and life.   

 

Did you ever hear any other news that is so 

wonderful?  If you still want to try it on your 

own, you can go ahead and try, but I promise you, 

you will not be free until you take a leap of faith 

and believe Jesus is your very life and the true 

you. Jesus so often identified Himself with His 

body, yet we find it so hard to identify ourselves 

as Him (Acts 9:4; Luke 10:16). It is hard because 

we still have independent separate thinking and 

somehow we judge ourselves in some unworthy manner.  

Oh, how much our minds have fallen into satanic 

thinking and need to be renewed to the truth (Rom. 

12:2).  We have too long believed the lie, yet the 

truth seems a million miles away.  
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What truth?  We are the bodily forms of Jesus, or 

Christ in bodily form (Eph. 1:22-23 & Col. 1:18).  

Yet most of us act as if we are a body operating 

separate from the head.  No, no the truth is that 

we are members of His body of His flesh and of His 

bones” and “the two become one flesh” (Eph 5:30-31) 

or one person, so we are joined to Him as one 

being. He is the vine and we are the branch, but I 

like to say that we are the branch form of the 

vine.  We have exchanged lives with Christ.  He was 

made sin on our behalf, in order for us to be made 

His righteousness (II Cor. 5:21). We are joined to 

Christ, our spirit joined to His Spirit and we are 

one.    Only Jesus is Creator and God, yet I, the 

created form, have inherited His very nature, and 

now we are joined together in a union relationship.  

 

Christ overcomes my temptations, He resists the 

devil when He torments me, He is the glory in my 

sufferings, He is my peace when trials come, He is 

my victory when I feel defeated, He is my love, 

when I can’t love. He is our wisdom (I Cor. 30); He 

is my keeper (Jude 1:24; 1 Peter 1:5); He is the 

bishop of my soul (1 Peter 2:25);  He is my victory 

over the power of sin (Rom. 6:2;14); He is my 

victory over the torment of trying to keep the law 

(Rom. 8:2); He is my health; He is my faith, and 
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faithfulness (Gal. 2:20b; Gal 5:22); He is my 

indwelling life, and nature (2 Peter 1:4); He is my 

true identity (Gal 2:20); and Christ is the real 

me, for it is not I that lives, but it is Christ 

that lives AS me (Gal. 2:20). 

Now do you think that you will always feel like you 

have Christ living as you? Not at all!  We have all 

of Him by faith, not always by feelings, and not 

always by appearances, but by an affirmation of 

faith that boldly declares, we have Him all, and as 

we drive our stake of faith, God makes it more real 

to us every day.   

 

Since Christ is our all, then what about me, the 

human me, that is?  The answer is the same, we have 

never been independent-self. We were joined to 

Satan in our unsaved days, and now through the 

cross we are joined to Christ, but never, ever been 

independent-selves. We humans are dependent 

derivative beings without our own life.  If we 

falsely believe that we have our own life, we will 

think that we can respond to outer law, we will be 

defeated because it is impossible to try to live 

the Christian life. When we live by our own efforts 

“sin is present with us” (Rom. 7: 21), and failure 

is around the corner.  

 



 125

Will Satan ever stop lying to us about independent-

self?  No, that is his job.  The more he attacks 

and tempts us the more we are pushed into faith, 

and the more we are pushed into faith, the more we 

are fixed in the truth, and when truth has done its 

perfect work then our believing dissolves into 

Spirit knowing or oneness (James 1:2-4).  I Peter 

says in 4:10 that, “The God of all grace, who has 

called us unto his eternal glory by Christ Jesus, 

after that you have suffered awhile, make you 

perfect, established, strengthened, settle you.” 

 
Can we accept our humanity even though we don’t 

always see the manifestation and outer evidences of 

Christ living His Life?  Yes, as we put our total 

faith in “Christ, our life” (Col. 3:4)  and stand 

there by faith, the Spirit will put to death any 

thing that is manifesting that is not Him (Rom. 

8:13).  Don’t try to change your behavior! That is 

the Holy Spirit’s job.  Take it that Satan is out 

and has no rights to your fleshly members (Gal. 

5:24) and fight the good fight of faith (2 Tim. 

4:7). Seeing that our flesh is really an instrument 

of God’s righteousness (Rom. 6:13). 

 

Romans 8:1-4 tells it all, “There is therefore NOW 

no condemnation to them which are in Christ Jesus, 

who walk not after the flesh, but after the Spirit. 
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For the law of the Spirit of life in Christ Jesus 

has made me free from the law of sin and death.  

For what the law could not do in that it was weak 

through the flesh God sending his own Son in the 

likeness of sinful flesh, and for sin condemned sin 

in the flesh; that the righteousness of the law 

might be fulfilled in us who walk not after the 

flesh, but after the Spirit.”  

 

Walk in the Spirit of who you are as Christ, and 

“out from you shall flow rivers of living waters”.  

Drink deep and be free, for “if the Son shall set 

you free, you are free indeed!” 

 

Trust the Wisdom of the Father, trust the redeeming 

work of the Son, and trust the sanctifying and 

glorifying work of the Holy Spirit!  AMEN! 

 

These last paragraphs are some quotes from a 16th 

century Englishman, William Law.  Law speaks to 

everyone as a writer of almost unique force, 

penetration, and insight. Learn from him.  This 

segment is taken from his well known treatise 

called, “An Address to the Clergy.” 

 

“Now if without Him we can do nothing, 

then all the love that a man can possibly 
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have for Christ must be from the power and 

life of Christ in him, and from such a 

love, so begotten, man has the Father and 

the Son dwelling and making Their abode in 

him.  What higher proof or fuller 

certainty can there be that the whole work 

of redemption in the soul of man is and 

can be nothing else but the inward, 

continual, immediate operation of Father, 

Son, and Holy Spirit, rising up again 

their own first life in the soul, to which 

our first father died? “ 

However, “The root of a dark fire-life 

within us, which is of the nature of hell, 

with all its elements of selfishness, 

envy, pride, and wrath, must be in some 

sort discovered to us, and felt by us, 

before we can enough groan under the 

weight of our disorder.  Repentance is but 

a kind of table-talk, till we see so much 

of the deformity of our inward nature as 

to be in some degree frightened and 

terrified at the sight of it.  There must 

be some kind of earthquake within us 

something that must rend and shake us to 

the bottom before we can be enough 

sensible either of the state of death we 
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are in or enough desirous of that Saviour, 

who alone can raise us from it.  A 

plausible form of an outward life, that 

has only learned rules and modes of 

religion by use and custom, often keeps 

the soul fro some time at ease, though all 

its inward root and ground of sin has 

never been shaken or molested, though it 

has never tasted the bitter waters of 

repentance and has only known the want of 

a Saviour by hearsay.  But things cannot 

pass thus:  sooner or later repentance 

must have a broken and a contrite heart; 

we must with our blessed Lord go over the 

brook of Cedron, and with Him sweat great 

drops of sorrow before He can say for us, 

as He said for Himself: “It is finished.” 

 

Independent “Self is the root, the tree, 

and the branches of all the evils of our 

fallen state. We are without God, because 

we are in the life of self.  Self-love, 

self-esteem, and self-seeking are the very 

essence and life of pride; and the devil, 

the first father of pride, is never absent 

from them nor without power in them.  To 

die to these essential properties of self 
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is to make the devil depart from us. But 

as soon as we would have self-abilities 

have a share in our good works, the 

satanic spirit of pride is in union with 

us, and we are working for the maintenance 

of self-love, self-esteem, and self-

seeking.  

 

All the vices of fallen angels and men 

have their birth and power in the pride of 

self, or I may better say, in the atheism 

and idolatry of self; for self is both 

atheist and idolater.  It is atheist 

because it has rejected God; it is an 

idolater because it is its own idol.  On 

the other hand, all the virtues of 

heavenly life are the virtues of humility.  

Not a joy, or glory, or praise in Heaven 

but is what is through humility.  It is 

humility alone that makes the impassable 

gulf between Heaven and hell.  No angels 

in Heaven but because humility is in all 

their breath; no devils in hell but 

because the fire of pride is their whole 

fire of life.    
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Pride and humility are the two master-

powers, the two kingdoms in strife for the 

eternal possession of man….Satan, which is 

the same thing as self-exaltation, became 

the strong man that kept possession of the 

house till a stronger than he should come 

upon him. This is the full-born natural 

self that must be pulled out of the heart 

and totally denied, or there can be no 

disciple of Christ; which only says this 

plain truth, the apostate, self-idolatrous 

nature of the old man must be put off, or 

there can be no new creature in Christ.”  

 

“What is it that above all other things 

strengthen and exalts the life of 

(independent) self and makes it the master 

and governor of all the powers of the 

heart and soul?  It is the fancied riches: 

the glitter of genius, and flights of 

imagination, the glory of learning, and 

the self conceited strength of natural 

reason.  These are the strong holds of 

fallen nature, the master of pride’s 

temple in the heart of man, and which as 

so many priests, keep up the daily worship 

of idol-self….” 
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“Wherever pride is, there the devil is 

riding in his first fiery chariot; and 

wherever wrath is, there he has his first 

murdering sword at work.  What is it the 

fallen wants to be redeemed from, but 

pride and wrath, envy and covetousness?” 

“These tempers constitute that, which 

whether you call it self or Satan in him, 

the meaning is the same.  Now, suppose man 

not fallen into this self-Satan, and then 

there could be no more war or fighting in 

him that there was in the “Word made man”, 

in our flesh.  Or, suppose him redeemed 

from his fallen nature by a new birth of 

the Lamb of God born in his soul.  

 

Love, goodness, and communication of good 

are the immutable glories and perfections 

of the divine nature, and nothing can have 

union with God but which partakes of this 

goodness.  The Love that brought forth the 

existence of all things changes not 

through the fall of its creatures, but is 

continually at work to bring back all 

fallen nature and creature to their first 

state of goodness.  All that passes for a 



 132

time between God and His fallen creature 

is but one and the same thing, working for 

one and the same end; and though His is 

called wrath, it is all, from the 

beginning to the end nothing but the work 

of the first creating love, and means 

nothing else, does nothing else but those 

works of purifying fire which must and 

alone can burn away all that dark evil 

which separates the creature from its 

first created union with God. God’s 

Providence, from the Fall to the 

restitution of all things, is doing the 

same thing as when He said to the dark 

chaos of fallen nature, “Let there be 

light;” He still says and will continue 

saying the same thing, till there is no 

evil of darkness left in all that is 

nature and creature.  God creating, God 

illuminating, God sanctifying, God 

threatening and punishing, God forgiving 

and redeeming, is but one and the same 

essential, immutable, never-ceasing 

working of the “divine nature”…   
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Chapter 6 

The Leap of Faith   

The leap of faith into the promised land of “The 
ABUNDANT LIFE” of Christ manifesting Himself, as 

me. 
 
Finally are you ready to leap into the truth?  

Have you considered the lie long enough?  Have you 

spun around and around in the clothes dryer long 

enough for the centrifugal force to ring you out?   

Aren’t you tired of thinking about yourself?  

Aren’t you tired of trying to figure yourself out?  

Are you in Spiritual bankruptcy?  Do you wonder 

why?  Rest my precious friend, it is through “the 

leap of faith” that the Lord will restore your 

soul. 

We will never find rest in our souls by 

psychoanalyzing ourselves.  Learn this all- 

important truth from this simple story— 

“Two years ago I read a fable about a 

centipede and a frog.  During their 

conversation the frog asked the centipede.  

“You have so many feet, how do you walk?  

When you walk, which of your hundred feet 

moves first?”  So the centipede tried to 

figure out which foot moved first.  No 
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matter how he tried he could not put forth 

one foot.  He became so disgusted that he 

declared, “I do not care, I am going.”  

Yet before he could make a move, he was 

again thinking of which foot moved first.  

He was thus completely paralyzed.   After 

a while the sunlight broke through the 

cloud.  When he saw the light his heart 

was so enthralled with it that he just ran 

after the sunlight.  Gone was his concern 

over the order of his foot movement.  He 

was actually moving forward.  Now this 

fable can serve as a mirror to our 

Christian life.  Whenever we turn to look 

at ourselves we are immobilized and cannot 

advance; but if we look at the light of 

God, we shall unconsciously move ahead.10  

Trying to get out of Romans 7 by analyzing 

oneself ends up being what actually paralyzes us.  

Looking away unto Jesus (Hebrews 12:2), the (Son), is 

the only way.  God said to the Israelites, “Look up 

and live, look down and die” (Numbers 21). It’s as 

simple as that. 

                                                 

10 Taken from; “The Way to Self Knowledge by:  Watchman Nee  
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Paul had to leap from the lie that he was 

believing about himself in Romans 7 in order to 

identify with the truth that would set him free.  

The negative always puts passion behind the 

positive. Somewhat like the interaction of 

opposites seen in a child’s sling shot. The tension 

of the negative withdrawal is behind the positive 

thrust of the stone.  

The temptation to believe lies about ourselves, 

i.e. “who we are not,” puts vigor and strength 

behind the faith to believe “who we really are.”  

Being conscious of both opposites helps us clarify 

and leap by faith into the truth.  If, when we 

believe lies we experience confusion and 

condemnation, then when we once hear and believe 

the truth and embrace it, faith causes us to be 

released from the inner tension.  So, the negative 

actually conditions us to leap into the truth of 

what Jesus says about us, instead of  continuing in 

the lies the devil has deluded us with most of our 

lives.  The temptation to try to fix ourselves or 

others will wear us out in defeat, and eventually 

cause us to practice believing the truth, instead 

of wallowing in the pig pen of self-dependency.  

 Being tempted to try to improve ourselves gives 

way to standing on the finished work of Galatians 

5:24, “They that are Christ’s have crucified the 
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flesh, with its affections and lust.”  Our practice 

of faith, i.e. standing on the truth, will then 

give way to a fixation and permanent knowing in our 

spirit.   

 Ist John starts out saying “we believe,” and 

ends up, saying “we know.”  There is a difference.  

Believing is agreeing with God, while knowing is 

being established, settled, and confirmed.  A 

perfect example is when we are first saved.  We 

believe that Jesus saved us from our sins and we 

are a child of God.  Then, in time, our faith 

dissolves into a fixed knowing.  No one could 

convince us that we are not saved because, we know… 

that we know… that we know.   

 All faith starts out a little unsure, because 

we are believing something unseen, the opposite of 

appearances and radically different.  Amazingly, 

that unseen person we believe in comes back in us 

and confirms the reality of His presence.  “His 

Spirit witnesses to my spirit, that we are the sons 

of God.”  Faith doesn’t need appearances or 

feelings to confirm it.  For believing  dissolves 

into Spirit-consciousness and then into a firm 

fixation.   

 Now consider yourself in Paul’s place as he 

makes his decision to either stay in “the 
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wilderness” of Romans 7, or dare leap by faith into 

the “Promise Land” of Romans 8.    

How can words express the glory that filled 

Paul’s heart as his spirit leaped in agreement with 

the Spirit of Life that was in him? The Spirit of 

Christ had set him free from the downward pull of 

the law of sin and death which held him in bondage 

in his flesh.  Paul ends Romans 7 shouting his 

freedom cry, “I thank God through Jesus Christ our 

Lord.  So then with the mind I myself serve the law 

of God; but with the flesh the law of sin” (Rom. 

7:25).   

  Paul finally had the discernment to see that 

there were two dimensions co-existing inside of 

him. One was the flesh dimension, which he was 

aware of all of his life, and the other was the 

Spirit dimension, which was a new reality to him.  

It was impossible for him to operate in both 

consciousnesses at the same time.  There had to be 

a severe stripping away of one reality and a 

radical replacement of the other.  Paul says in 

Philippians 3:8  “I count all things but loss for 

the Excellency of the knowledge of Christ Jesus my 

Lord for whom I have suffered the loss of all 

things, and do count them but dung, that I might 

win Christ.” And  Jesus said that “whosoever will 

save his life shall lose it:  And whosoever will 
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lose his life for my sake shall find it” (Matt, 

16:25). 

 God’s dealings with the Jewish nation at the 

Jordan River is a vivid picture of how God dealt 

with Paul.  If we can imagine the Jordan River 

flowing between the last few verses of Romans 7 and 

the first verse of Romans 8, we will see Paul’s 

dilemma.  He is standing in the wilderness looking 

across the Jordan River at the promised place of 

rest. The obvious question arises: “Will I stay in 

the miserable, but comfortably familiar, wilderness 

and not receive my inheritance, or will I leap into 

the risky unknown and receive what God has promised 

me?”    

  This enlightens us, as well as challenges us 

today. Which consciousness are we going to operate 

from?  Living in Romans 7, we will either remain in 

a needy, condemned, “I’ve-got-to-fix-myself” 

consciousness and operate in it, or, we will leap 

into the Spirit dimension of Romans 8 and operate 

by faith as “whole, complete and lacking nothing” 

(James 1:4).  We cannot have it both ways.  For 

“flesh and blood cannot inherit the kingdom of God”  

(I Cor. 15:50). 

 There is glorious freedom awaiting God’s sons 

upon entering into the new promised land of no 

condemnation.   Yet at the same time this is the 

place, I dare say, that most Christians get snagged 
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and even stopped.  We have never heard that Christ 

has come back inside of us, releasing us from a 

striving self by giving us His own LIFE of rest.  

The children of Israel did not enter into rest 

because of their unbelief.  They paid a great price 

as an example to us. Let us honor their suffering 

by learning from their example. 

 God has strong warnings concerning this radical 

place. “Let us therefore fear, lest a promise being 

left us of entering into His rest, any of you 

should seem to come short of it” (Hebrews 4:1). “For 

we which have believed do enter into rest,” as 

compared to the Israelites who could not enter in 

because of unbelief.  A great man of God once said, 

“These promises of God will just lay on the page if 

you don’t take them.”  Jesus said, “Eat my flesh, 

and drink my blood” (John 6:55).  Eat (take by faith) 

and live, but if you refuse to eat, you are 

refusing your own liberation. 

    Now as we approach Romans 8, we reach the 

Jordan River in our consciousness and the 

penetrating question arises, “Do we believe what 

God says to be the truth, or do we believe what 

appears (feeling and thinking level) to be the 

truth?”    

The Israelites grieved the Holy Spirit because 

they erred in their “evil hearts of unbelief” 
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(Hebrews 3:7-19). Strong language, isn't it? Yet, this 

is a very serious matter, for we are standing 

between the bondage of a hellish me and the freedom 

of a new me as Christ. Behind us is the Romans 7 

desert of striving self which is death. Yet, before 

us lies the apparent impossibility of unconquerable 

giants.   

How is it possible for me to totally inherit 

the rest that is promised when my soul seems so 

manic one minute, and the next minute plummets 

downward to the depths of despair? My heart is 

comforted by the biblical revelation that this 

Spiritual warfare is normal.  Our Lord Himself 

experienced satanic attacks in the wilderness.  The 

Hebrews letter says in 10:32, “After you were 

illuminated, you endured a great fight of 

afflictions.” And in Heb. 4:11, “We are to labor to 

enter into His rest.”  This “fight” and this 

“labor” is the simple leap of faith.  Yet all hell 

tells you. “It is not true.” That is why Romans 8 

puts great emphasis on walking in the Spirit and 

not in the flesh. For we have no condemnation if we 

“walk not after the flesh, but after the Spirit.”  

If Paul walks in who he is in Christ, he has no 

condemnation. However, if he strives to become 

something by self-effort, he is condemned and under 

the law. 
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 Walking in the flesh is temporarily revisiting 

Romans 7 by falling into the trap of believing that 

“I should” or “I ought” to try to somehow improve 

myself, defend myself, or keep myself from evil.  

The illusionary ‘I’ has reappeared and this ‘I’ is 

subject to the outer law which is humanly 

impossible to keep.  We are always being tempted 

downward with assaults that pull us back to self-

effort:  be more patient, don’t lose your temper, 

get rid of your evil thoughts, struggle against 

your lust, solve yourself, and try to fix others.  

“I am a needy self so I have to  DO, DO, DO in 

order to save myself from evil.”  This is a lie!  

But because I am so used to taking charge of my own 

life and trying to control myself,  I easily slip 

back into the try-and-fail dilemma of Romans 7.   

God puts us through a painful process of 

learning how to walk in the Spirit. The way to walk 

in the Spirit is always by faith.  That means we 

must always go back to what the truth is about 

ourselves since the same Spirit that raised Jesus 

from the grave dwells in you. The Holy Spirit will 

quicken our mortal flesh, for we are not really 

flesh beings, we are a Spirit being (Romans 8: 9-11).  

Flesh doesn’t master flesh, but Spirit masters 

flesh.  Someone once said, “We all think we were 
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human beings on a spiritual journey, but in fact we 

are really Spirit beings on a human journey.” 

 The truth is that the law of Spirit and Life 

which is, Christ living His life by us, has set us 

free from the law of sin and death, which is 

Satan’s bondage of fleshly striving and all along 

he is counterfeiting himself to be us.  It is 

already done.  For what we could not do for 

ourselves, Christ did by “condemning sin in our 

flesh” (Rom. 8:3), thereby freeing us to be joined to 

our true husband, Christ, who fulfills the 

“righteousness of the law in us” (Rom. 8:4). 

 The Cross defeated the whole satanic reign in 

our flesh by condemning Satan and putting him 

behind prison bars, thereby rendering him powerless 

(Heb. 2:14).  Satan is bound but not gagged. For he 

can still shout accusations at us behind prison 

bars, which he does constantly (Rev.12:10).  This is 

why we have to learn how to walk in the Spirit 

truth and not in Satan’s accusing lies.   

 We must learn not to look at what is seen. 

Satan would have us focus on our flesh appearance, 

which is “the mind set on the flesh.”  If we do, 

God promises us that we will die (Rom.8:6a).  But if 

we dare look at the unseen and fix our gaze there, 

we are setting our “minds on the Spirit.” That 

mind-set promises us life and peace (Rom. 8:6b).  Let 
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us shout the victory before it comes into outer 

manifestation.  We can now claim our right not to 

be condemned. We will not receive that lie anymore.  

However we appear, there is “now (present tense) no 

condemnation.” 

  We fight by not fighting! Just like 

Jehoshaphat the king, “Ye shall not need to fight 

in this battle; set yourself, stand ye still, and 

see the salvation of the Lord” (II Chronicles 20:17).   

Now the onus is on God.  Although we do not have 

the power to stop ourselves from striving, God is 

the one who causes our faith stand to appear in our 

flesh. However, we are not going to watch for it to 

happen, for that would be “the mind set on the 

flesh” again.  As far as we are concerned, we are 

going to accept ourselves as right selves, “whole, 

complete and lacking nothing.” That is the 

“obedience of faith” and the “mind set on the 

Spirit.” 

 God promises us that if we “walk in the Spirit 

we shall not fulfill the lust of the flesh” (Gal. 

5:16).   How do we walk in the Spirit?  We just ‘be’ 

ourselves and expect the Spirit to cause us to walk 

in God’s ways “and do them.” “I will put my Spirit 

within you, and cause you to walk in my statutes, 

and you shall keep my judgments, and do them” (Ezek. 

36:26-27). 
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 The Gospel is an exchange of Masters, not a 

change of human slaves (Rom. 6:17-18).  There was not 

one thing wrong with Paul’s vessel-hood, except it 

is fallen flesh and still subject to Satan’s 

attacks (Rom. 8:23-25). But our human vessel has been 

cleansed by the precious blood of Christ (Titus 3:5).  

Our human flesh has never been the problem, it was 

sin in the flesh, but not sinful flesh, like most 

think.   It was Satan’s deception that made us 

think that our flesh was evil.  I will say it 

again, if the flesh can produce evil, then there is 

a strong possibility that our flesh can produce 

good.  No need for the Savior.  Our flesh is 

neutral, neither good or evil in itself.  

It was the misuse of the flesh that is wrong 

all along, and not the flesh.  For we know that 

Jesus Himself walked in human flesh as a man, and 

yet He never sinned.  Most Christians are taught 

that we still have the old nature and it is our 

evil flesh.  Wrong!!!! Christ won the victory over 

Satan operating in our humanity, at the Cross 

(Romans 6:6).   

The fight is over, “For what the law could not 

do, in that it was weak through the flesh, God 

sending his own Son in the likeness of sinful flesh 

and for sin and condemned sin in the flesh; that 

the righteousness of the law might be fulfilled in 
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us who walk not after the flesh, but after the 

Spirit (Rom. 8:3-4). 

We can now leap into the person of Christ as 

our Victor, and our Rescuer, and our Life.  We 

cease from trying to be our own savior and do not 

touch our rescue. We confess with God that it is 

“not by (our) power, or by (our) might, but by my 

Spirit saith the Lord” (Zech. 4:6).  When you know 

the truth and agree with God, the lie falls away 

because it loses its false power that ironically 

you brought into being by believing Satan’s lies.  

Satan needs agreement, and God needs agreement.  

Which will you agree with, it will be either with 

the Liar, or with the One who cannot lie (Titus 1:2)?  

 This operation is the work of the Holy Spirit 

as He births our consciousness from self-loathing 

to self-love and self-acceptance.  It’s a miracle, 

there is no positive-word/mantra that has this 

power of transformation. Only Jesus could transform 

us from striving-self-effort to Spirit believing.  

We cannot touch this process though.  It is a 

metamorphosis, somewhat like a butterfly’s coming 

out of its cocoon. There is a transformation taking 

place inside of us as all the false realities die 

in the brightness of Christ, "the day star," rising 

in us, as us.  Like the butterfly, we shed our 

grave clothes of false belief in a false self.  
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Every lie drops off with the cocoon in the glory of 

His coming.  

 When this happens we do not lose our unique 

human self with all its faculties and capacities. 

The grave clothes are not our humanity, but the 

lies we've believed about our humanity. When the 

bible says that we look through a “glass darkly” I 

believe it is talking about the blindness on us as 

long as we do not see the light of the truth that 

will bring clarity to our un-renewed minds (Rom. 

12:2).  

The human vessel was never wrong. But we were 

indwelt by a false god who misused our precious 

humanity. What we do lose is the delusion of an 

independent self we believed in.  What we gain is 

the glory of Christ’s Spirit and my spirit, merged 

together as one spirit being.  It is an 

interpenetrating of spirits; so much so, that we 

don’t know where one stops and the other begins.  

 Oneness doesn’t blend together in such a way 

that there is no distinction between us and the One 

who indwells us.  Jesus is the perfect example of 

this.  He did not become the Father and the Father 

did not become the Son.  Now the Son expressed the 

Father, but he was still distinctly the Son.  Even 

when Jesus said, “If you have seen me you have seen 

the Father,” (John 14:9) he only meant that he was an 
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expression of the Father, but not the Father.  He 

clarified that in the next verse by saying, “The 

words are my Fathers, and the works are my 

Fathers.” 

 Most Christians can say that Christ lives in 

them, but confessing that Christ lives in us, 

however Him living ‘as us’ is another story.  One 

of my friends said, “Oh my! It is Christ living AS 

ME?  Well then someone’s got to go, and that must 

be me.” We have to take a leap of faith to say it, 

for it doesn’t seem to be the truth.  Until we take 

a leap and say, “Christ as us,” we are not 

accepting the form that Christ is taking as us, and 

ultimately we are not believing God. Ephesians 1:6 

says:  “Wherein He has made us accepted in the 

beloved” (Eph. 1:6). God has accepted us, therefore, 

we by faith, accept ourselves.  

This is the declaration of emancipation of the 

human self! It is revolutionary!  All hell screams 

at us as if we are liars.  We fight by not 

fighting, and by leaping into the person of Christ 

who is our rest.  Satan is the liar and the father 

of delusions, but we don't judge by appearances, we 

judge righteous judgment and walk by faith.   

 Faith is substance, and the substance is within 

us supernaturally.  Faith is not built on reason. 

It is built on fact. The fact is that we are 
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complete in Christ, lacking nothing (Colossians 2:9-

10).  All we have is our word of faith, yet the 

strength doesn't come from our word.  The strength 

comes from Christ, the one we are putting our faith 

in.   Our word might seem very weak, even seeming 

as small as a mustard seed.  But wasn't Abraham's 

faith small in the beginning?  He could only hope 

when everything looked hopeless (Romans 4:18).  We 

must take heart, for is anything too hard for God? 

 Our only part in this whole process is to just 

look into a mirror (James 1:25).  The question is; do 

I just see myself alone (James 1:23-24)?  Or do I dare 

to see, by faith, the glory of the Lord in my human 

form?  By simply gazing into the mirror of my true 

identity, I am changed from glory to glory even by 

the Spirit of the Lord (II Cor. 3:18).   

 My husband, Scott, said something interesting 

the other day about faith.  He said, “Faith takes 

too long for most people, so we have to devise ways 

to help God get rid of our evils.”  In a day of 

microwave living with instant everything, we think 

we need instant answers. But James says, “Let 

patience have her perfect work that you may be 

perfect and entire, lacking nothing.”  So actually 

it is in not seeing that we really learn faith. 

 We are "being conformed into the image of the 

Son, and being "transformed by the renewing of our 
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minds."  It is likened to a butterfly coming out of 

a cocoon.  Do not touch this process; it is God's 

work, just stand fast in the truth.  For, "faithful 

is he that calleth you, he also will do it” ( 1 Thes. 

5:24)."  

The Cross of Christ has already set us free 

from self- condemnation (Rom.8:1) and made us 

partakers of the “divine nature” (II Peter 1:3-4).  And 

by a simple word of faith, embracing these precious 

promises, we can all enter into this promised 

oneness.  There is nothing left for us to do except 

just believe these promises by faith. “Be followers 

of them who through faith and patience inherit the 

promises” (Heb. 6:12). 

 Self-acceptance will replace self-condemnation 

as we leap by faith into the truth that we are 

“whole, complete, and lacking nothing” (James 1:4). 

Miraculously, we begin to accept ourselves, just as 

we are, and not try to change ourselves. We accept 

our negatives instead of trying to conquer them, 

knowing they are the essential background and a 

golden opportunity for faith.  We learn first to 

accept the negative pulls, and then we learn to 

exchange or replace them by faith, for the true 

Spirit realities and experience the released life 

of Christ.  This ABUNDANT LIFE is ours as a reality 

by the power of the Spirit transforming us, and not 
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by self trying to transform itself. 

Faith does dissolve into knowing. However, 

faith becomes a settled fact in us, more sure than 

our outer reality.  Inner revelational knowing is 

unmovable.  For what we take by faith becomes a 

living reality in us. 

 We walk on the unseen waters of the truth.  The 

miracle is that what we take must take us, and 

comes back as an echo inside our consciousness as a 

confirming witness (I John 5:10).  That is when we cry 

as Paul did in Gal. 4:6, “Abba, Father.”  The Son 

has possessed His possessions and comes home to the 

Father within.  Job's hopeful cry, “Yet in my flesh 

shall I see God,” races through time and bursts 

into manifestation in us today.”11 

All the things we have hated about ourselves 

and considered liabilities now become our greatest 

assets.  As we walk in the Spirit of who we really 

are, the Spirit transmutes our humanity into an 

expression of righteousness, or Spirit right-use-

ness. And the perfect oneness that Jesus 

prophetically declared in John 17, “I in them, and 

thou in me, that they may be made perfected in 

oneness,” bursts into being as a living reality in 

us today. 

  
                                                 
11   This is taken from The Treasures of Darkness by: Sylvia D. Pearce 
Chapter 9 - “The Birth of a New Consciousness”. 
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Chapter 7 

Christ Living As Us 
 

…”Behold as in a glass the glory of the Lord are 
changed from glory to glory even as by the Spirit 

of the Lord.”  
(II Corinthians 3:18)  

 
Does this phrase, “Christ as us” sound like an 

elite club with a mantra in which we constantly 

chant “It is Christ, as us”, as some would say?  

Or, is this simply the Christian’s “obedience of 

faith” where by we agree with God’s Word and leap 

into His precious promises and inherit what is 

rightfully ours as sons of God?  Which one is it? 

Each person has to decide for himself.  To the 

skeptic it seems like arrogant pride for anyone to 

proclaim such a rash statement; to the self-

righteous it seems like an excuse to sin 

flagrantly; but to the weary and desperate ones who 
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have tried with all their hearts yet failed to live 

the Christian life, it is fresh air.  We have 

finally inhaled the truth that has set us free from 

the treadmill of living our own lives. “Christ 

living as us.”  How can that be?   

Christians know the scripture that says, “To 

whom God would make known what is the riches of the 

glory of this mystery among the Gentiles; which is 

Christ in you the hope of glory” but Christ, as 

you??? Where is that in the bible?  That is a fair 

question to ask. Therefore, I intend to jump in and 

answer it.  

Let me start by quoting some familiar verses.  

Before the Apostle Paul was saved he was on the 

road to Damascus when a blinding light from heaven 

shone down on him, and threw him off his horse.  He 

heard the voice of Jesus saying to him, “Saul, Saul 

why persecute thou me?” Why did Jesus say that Saul 

was persecuting him?  Wasn’t He persecuting the 

church?  Yet Jesus identified Himself as us, that 

is, His body. Jesus didn’t just say it one time, He 

was constantly saying it.  In Luke 10:16 He said, 

“He that hears you hears me; and he that despises 

you despises me; and he that despises me despises 

him that sent me;” He said in Matthew 10:40, “He 

that receives you receives me, and he that receives 

me receives him that sent me;” He also said in John 
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13:20, “He that receives whomsoever I send receives 

me; and he that receives me receives him that sent 

me;” And when Jesus prophesied of His coming in 

glory  in Matthew 25:35-40 He said, “For I was an 

hungry, and you gave me meat: I was thirsty, and ye 

gave me drink: I was a stranger, and you took me 

in: Naked, and you clothed me: I was sick, and you 

visited me: I was in prison, and you came unto me. 

Then shall the righteous answer him, saying, Lord, 

when saw we thee hungry, and fed [thee]? Or 

thirsty, and gave [thee] drink? When saw we thee a 

stranger, and took [thee] in? or naked, and clothed 

[thee]? Or when saw thee sick, or in prison, and 

came unto thee? And the King shall answer and say 

unto them, Verily I say unto you, Inasmuch as you 

have done [it] unto one of the least of these my 

brethren, ye have done [it] unto ME.”  

Let me reiterate what Jesus is saying:  

 Whoever persecutes the brethren, persecutes ME;  

 Whoever hears you, hears ME;  

 Whoever despises you, despises ME;  

 Whoever receives you, receives ME;  

 Whoever takes in strangers, takes in ME; 

 Whoever feeds you, feeds ME;  

 Whoever gives you drink, gives it to ME;  

 Whoever clothes you, clothes ME;  
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 Whoever is sick, nurses ME;  

 Whoever visits you in prison, visits ME in 

prison.   

Is it presumptuous thinking, or simple faith that 

causes us to believe Jesus when He declared such 

radical identity statements about us, the redeemed? 

For me, it was simple faith.  

How can I not believe it when again and again 

Jesus identifies Himself as me. Some verses that 

really clinched it for me are in Ephesians chapter 

1 verse 20-23, it says “…..He raised Him from the 

dead and set Him at His own right hand in the 

heavenly places...And has put all things under His 

feet, and gave Him to be the head over all things 

to the church, which is His body, the fullness of 

Him, that fills all in all.” Do we really see what 

this is saying?  We, the body, are the fullness of 

Christ.  I knew that He was our fullness, but this 

is actually saying that we, the body, are His 

fullness. Wow, that is too big to comprehend.  Yet, 

how can a body not be its head, and how can a head 

not be its body?  This scripture is saying that we, 

the body complete Christ!  Stands to reason, a body 

can’t be complete without a head and a head can’t 

be complete without a body. It seems simple when 

you think of it like that. 
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Lets think about this for a minute….We had Satan 

(Eph. 2:1-3) living in us, and he was living his 

life out as us in our unsaved days.  Of course we 

were all blinded to it, yet it was the human me who 

had to repent for my sins.  Why did I have to 

repent for my sins when it was really Satan 

producing the sins as me?  It was because I was 

yielding myself as an instrument of sin while all 

along it was Satan manifesting his sin nature 

through me as if it were me. 

Even as a Christian, Paul says in Romans 7:17 

that when he sins, it is not him doing the sinning, 

but sin/Satan dwelling in his bodily members. So, 

it is Satan in our unsaved days living as us, and 

now in our saved days it is Christ living as us,12 

but we have never been a just me living as me. 

How can we believe that Christ lives as us, when 

we see things that don’t look like Christ as us?  

Focusing on our behavior makes us crazy and 

certainly leads us away from believing what Christ 

says about us. Heb. 12:2 says “Looking unto Jesus 

the author and finisher of our faith.”  Looking 

“unto” means to look away from something.  “Looking 

unto” must mean to keep our inner eye on Christ and 

not on the circumstances, the appearances or on our 
                                                 
12 The exception to, Christ living daily “as us”, is when we occasionally 
slip into sin.  Sin is an expression of Satan and not Christ.  As we 
confess it, the blood quickly cleanses us from sin and we continue on 
the road of faith believing that Christ lives as us.  
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behavior.  Then, you might ask, doesn’t that 

justify our bad behavior? No, earnest Christian 

wants to justify his bad behavior. We just want to 

be changed into the image of Christ and not do the 

bad behavior. The way not to sin is certainly not 

by trying hard not to sin, that doesn’t ever work. 

Then how can it be? Romans 8:29 says that “we are 

predestined to be conformed into the image of His 

Son”. How?? It is simply by beholding your 

reflection in a mirror, although, it has to be the 

right image in the mirror.  

 THE MIRRORING PROCESS 

 

This painting by Caravaggio called “Narcissus” was 

painted in 1599. It depicts "narcissism" which is 

derived from a Greek myth. Narcissus was a 

handsome Greek youth who rejected the desperate 

advances of a nymph. As punishment, he was doomed 

to gaze at himself in a pool of water, and 

eventually he fell in love with his own 

reflection. Today’s psychologists have used his 
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name to coin the term, “Narcissistic personality 

disorder.”    

However this infatuation with one’s-self is 

termed, it is basically an extreme form of being 

self-absorbed. The Greek lad was so enamored with 

his own reflection that he, as the story goes, was 

turned into a flower, which today bears his name. 

This myth, like most, is pretty wearied, yet 

ironically the bible says that either Spirit 

transformation or discouragement and defeat 

depends entirely on how we image ourselves in a 

mirror. 

Let us see what the Apostle James and the 

Apostle Paul both say about looking into the 

mirror. “If any be a hearer of the word, and not a 

doer, he is like unto a man beholding his natural 

face in a glass; For he beholds himself, and goes 

his way, and straightway forgets what manner of 

man he was.  But whoso looks into the perfect law 

of liberty and continues therein, he being not a 

forgetful hearer, but a doer of the word, this man 

shall be blessed in his deed” (James 1:23-25).  

And also here is what Paul says in II Corinthians 

3:18, “We all with open face beholding as in a 

glass the glory of the Lord, are changed into the 
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same image from glory to glory, even as by the 

Spirit of the Lord.”  

Both James and Paul say that if we look into 

our own personal identity mirror and see just 

ourselves, like Narcissus, we will either have 

false hope in ourselves, or be discouraged and walk 

away because we have forgotten who we really are.  

But if we look into our own personal identity 

mirror and see Christ, who is the perfect principal 

of liberation, or behold, as Paul says, the glory 

of the Lord, then we will be transformed from glory 

to glory. 

James says that if we want to be doers of the word 

we have to simply “look” into a mirror and see 

Christ as our perfect liberation and remain 

therein. While Paul says if we want to be 

transformed into the image of Christ, we have to be 

a “beholder” of the Lord’s glory in the looking 

glass. “Looking” and “beholding” is simple faith. 

However, regrettably most stumble over the 

simplicity of it all.   

I am reminded of how God dealt with the 

complaining children of Israel in Numbers 21:5-9.  

He sent fiery serpents among the people and many 

died. They cried out for help from Moses.  Moses 
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went to God for a solution.  The Lord said to 

Moses, “Make you a fiery (brazen)  serpent, and set 

it upon a pole; and it shall come to pass, that 

every one that is bitten, when he looks upon it, 

shall live.”  Of course the serpent represented 

Satan who was judged on the Cross (John 3:14; John 

12:31).  So, all the Israelites had to do was look 

and live, but some rebelliously would not look and 

died needlessly.   

So it seems to me what these two Apostles are 

saying is that you have to behold Christ “face to 

face” in the mirror.  Although, if  you instead see 

just your own face, you will walk away defeated and 

unprofitable.  But if you look into your mirror and 

not see yourself as just flesh, but instead by 

faith see Christ as you then you will see Christ 

“face to face.” 

Paul also said in I Corinthians 13, the love 

chapter, that when spiritual adulthood comes we 

will see Christ “face to face.”  Until then we will 

see in part and know in part, but when we see 

Christ “face to face” we will know even as we are 

known. The Lord already knows who we really are, 

but it is never good enough for God to know it, and 

we not know it (I Cor. 13:11-12).  And we won’t 

know it until we see Christ in our mirror “face to 
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face.” It is by a declaration of faith that we are 

transformed.  Christ reveals Himself as the “inner 

man” who presses His glorious face out through our 

outer face of clay thereby actually living day by 

day, as us.  

It is then that we walk as He walks, talks as 

He talks, live as He lives. I John 2: 6 says, “He 

that says he abides in Him ought himself also to 

walk, even as He walked.” And I John 4:17 says, 

“Herein is our love made perfect, that we may have 

boldness in the day of judgment; because AS He is, 

so ARE we in this world.” The only way to be as Him 

in this world is for Christ, to manifest Himself as 

us. 

There it is, we were an instrument of sin as 

Satan manifested his sins through us as if it were 

us, and now through the Cross we are joined to 

Christ and He is manifesting His righteous nature 

through us, as if it were us, when all along it is 

really He the Head as us, the body.  Where else is 

Christ going to manifest Himself, if He lives in 

us?  I can only be as me and you!  The scripture in 

Eph. 5:30 reveals a great mystery:  “We are members 

of His body, of His flesh, and of His bones.” 

Sounds like “as us” to me!   



 161

What About All My Doubts? 

You might ask yourself, if I can’t believe 

these biblical evidences then what is the 

alternative?  Isn’t it, Christ and a separate 

performing me? If that is true, then wouldn’t we be 

slipping back to works again? It is either He as 

me, or a performing me as me. 

I believe that we need a “re-defined I,” that 

is, Christ/I  (the real I is Christ expressing 

Himself as the human me). If we think that we are 

“JUST US,” then we are still under the delusion of 

an Independent-Self; and where there is an 

independent-self there is self effort; and where 

there is self-effort there is law; and where there 

is law there is sin, for “the strength of sin is 

the law” (I Cor. 15:56b).  

If we still believe the lie of an “independent-

self” the outer law will shout at us, and if we 

respond to the shouts of the law, we are acting as 

if we have a life of our own with the human power 

to fulfill it.  Functioning from the lie of 

independent-self is the root of all sin which gives 

Satan power over you13.  Why would we respond to the 

outer law when we know that we have Christ (who 

                                                 
13 Read my booklet “There is No Such Thing as an Independent-
self”.  This booklet will further explain this liberating key. 
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fulfills the law perfectly in us)?  Faith is simply 

recognizing that fact. This activates the Holy 

Spirit’s power in us. 

 

My good friend, Sharon Roy commented saying 

that she couldn’t take a leap of faith and say that 

it was Christ living as her, because she didn’t yet 

know that she was “dead”. She was still identifying 

herself as an independent self instead of seeing 

herself as a unified dependent-self.  She falsely 

thought that she was her temptations, fears, and 

insecurities.  She didn’t know that it was Satan 

manifesting fear in her bodily members.  Once she 

discovered that it was Satan and not her, then she 

could take a leap of faith and proclaim that Christ 

lives as Sharon, and stand on it when she was 

tempted otherwise.  Sharon knows Christ as us 

today, and counsels and teaches it to others.  God 

has to make us pretty helpless before we can know 

that we are “dead” and Christ is our life (Col. 

3:3-4).  

So which will it be?  “Christ as you,” or “you 

as you”?  I’m glad you chose “Christ as you,14 

because it is impossible for you to be “you as 

you.”  There never has been an independent self in 

                                                 
14 Unfortunately, if you chose “you as you,” you chose Satan as 
you. 
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the whole universe except God Himself, that is. All 

created forms are dependent beings, depending on 

the One who is all powerful, all knowing, and all 

sufficient. You know that the human you isn’t God, 

so doesn’t it stand to reason for you to be a 

surrendered dependent-self joined to Christ who 

lives His life as you? 

You have never been a “YOU AS YOU”!  Even the 

Apostle Paul and Bob Dylan, the singer/song writer, 

are singing the same song.  Bob sings, “Gotta Serve 

Somebody,” and Paul writes, “You were slaves to 

sin,” and now “you are slaves to righteousness” 

(Romans 6:17-18).  You have always been a slave to 

somebody, and never been free to be “just you.” 

 Why would we want the defeat of a powerless 

sinful false self when we can have the power and 

the wisdom of the resurrected Christ being our 

life?  Could it be that we don’t want to lose 

ourselves, that is, THE ONLY SELF WE HAVE EVER 

KNOWN? Yet didn’t Jesus say that unless you lose 

yourself, you can’t find your life (Matt. 16:25)?  

Is it fear?  Does it take you out of your comfort 

zone?  Do you wonder what will keep you from being 

your own New Age guru?  The New Age teaches that we 

can trust ourselves…Christ is not telling you to 

have confidence in yourself (II Cor. 3:8).  He is 

bidding you to trust Him as you.  Maybe you think 
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that since you are “just you” then you can keep 

yourself?  Don’t you know that left to yourselves 

we will commit any sin.15 But, we are not left to 

ourselves, are we?  We are left to the mighty 

keeping power of “Christ who is our life” (Col. 

3:4). Isn’t He big enough? 

  Maybe you are thinking that this “Christ as 

you” revelation violates who God is to you. Maybe 

you think…“I have a personal relationship with the 

Lord and I can’t give that up…” Or, maybe this kind 

of, “Christ as me” thinking, makes me think that 

there is no transcendent Lord to pray to.  These 

honest apprehensions are pretty common when we 

don’t yet understand our union with Christ.   

 

Let us take our answers from our Lord who was 

the only union man who qualifies as our true 

prototype… Think about this---Jesus knew His union 

with His Father and He didn’t give up knowing that 

His Father was transcendent; or did He give up his 

prayer life (see John 17); nor did He give up His 

personal relationship with His Father.  So, we 

don’t give up our relationship with Christ, how 

absurd, although, we do give up the childish idea 

that we are His servants when as mature sons, He 

                                                 
15 “The Keepers Creed””  “I will commit any sin left to myself, but I am 
not left to myself, by faith, Christ is keeping me ( Brian Coatney and 
Jude 24). 
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calls us His friends (John 15:15).  Therefore what 

we do gain is a greater, fuller, grander, yet 

mature relationship with Him. Who wouldn’t want 

that? 

 Knowing that Christ is joined to you, forming 

the new you, is the basis of the gospel (Gal. 2:20; 

Rom. 6:4-11; II Cor. 5:21).  Jesus came to die as 

you, so that you can be joined to Him and He might 

live His life by you, through you, and as you.   

Maybe you think it sounds like the New Age 

error that says “the human is God”.  The Pharisee’s 

thought that Jesus was saying that too (John 

10:33). Jesus never said that He, the Son, was the 

Father. However He did proclaim that “the Father 

and I are one” (John 10:19), and “if you have seen 

me, you have seen the Father” (John 14:9). He 

functioned by faith the very same way that we 

function.   Jesus proclaimed that, “Of my human 

self I can do nothing” (John 5:19 & 30), and so do 

we because we know that it is really Christ living 

in us, and as us.  Christ is the power, He is the 

peace, He is the wisdom, He is the life, He is the 

courage, He is the patience, He is even our very 

faith (Gal. 5:22; Gal. 2:20b).   

Responding Faith 

How does that work?  We put our faith in Him 

and He comes back and does the faith-ing through 
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us.  You might say to yourself, “I believe, but 

help thou my unbelief.” Then, I recommend that you 

tell the Lord, I can’t be willing, but “I am 

willing to be made willing.”16 The Lord will take 

you up on that.  

Why can’t we agree with Him and identify 

ourselves as forms of Him? Do you think that the 

bible is saying that you become Christ? No, it is 

not saying that.  The body can’t say that it 

becomes the head and neither does the head become 

the body; however the head can say that it 

expresses itself as the body, and the body can 

respond by faith and agree.  

Is it unbelief that keeps us Christians from 

identifying ourselves as a form of Christ? I hope 

not, because it was unbelief that stopped the 

Israelites from entering into the promise land, and 

it could be the same deadly unbelief that causes us 

not to inherit the precious promises given freely 

to us by our Lord.  

This life is meant to be easy.  Like my good 

friend Brian Coatney says, “it is excruciating at 

times, but it is easy to walk in the Spirit.” But 

you might think, “I am full of doubts.”…Good…faith 

is built on doubt.  Plenty of good doubt and 

                                                 
16 From “Rees Howells Intercessor”, by Norman Grubb 
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wavering apprehensions are usually the prelude to 

responding faith. 

 

Think about it, believing the gospel in the 

first place was a leap of faith.  I bet you 

wondered how you could live up to being a good 

Christian when you first heard the gospel?  And 

maybe people mocked you saying that you were now 

“Holier than Thou.”  I’m sure all these 

misconceptions crossed their and your mind. Yet 

your spirit cried out to God and He met you. You 

had to leave all the wonderings and reasoning 

behind and simply believed God.  By faith you took 

Christ, and He took you and saved you.   

 Knowing Christ as you is another huge leap of 

faith.  You can’t prove it, you can’t reason it all 

out, and you can’t fully understand how it could 

be. Yet deep cries out to deep and faith calls you 

into the unknown. You don’t live any longer; it is 

Christ living as you!  “I am crucified with Christ, 

nevertheless I live, yet not I, but Christ lives 

in me and the life I now live in the flesh, I live 

by the faith of the Son of God who loves me and 

gave Himself for me” (Galatians 2:20). 

Behold Him in your mirror, say it, drink it, 

and eat Him who is the Truth, and this “Pearl of 

Great Price,” will set you free.  
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It is Christ as you, or Christ living as if it 

were you, if that makes you more comfortable! 

 
 
 
 
 


